The Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes

V. Summary

Final Draft December 1997

prepared for the International Joint Commission's International Air Quality Advisory Board

by

Dr. Mark Cohen Dr. Paul Cooney Dr. Barry Commoner Center for the Biology of Natural Systems (CBNS) Queens College, City University of New York

Preface

This report was commissioned by the IJC International Air Quality Advisory Board. It is the last in a series of five closely related reports prepared for the Board which examine a set of persistent toxic substances identified in the Binational Virtual Elimination Strategy (BVES). The first report deals with the capability of the BVES compounds to be transported long distances in the atmosphere. The second report deals with the status and capabilities of available emissions inventories for BVES compounds. The third and fourth reports deal with modeling the atmospheric transport and deposition of BVES compounds to the Great Lakes and monitoring of these compounds in the Great Lakes region, respectively. This fifth report is a summary of the first four studies.

These reports were prepared as background documents for the IJC-sponsored Joint International Air Quality Board and Great Lakes Water Quality Board Workshop on Significant Sources, Pathways and Reduction/Elimination of Persistent Toxic Substances, held May 21-22, in Romulus Michigan.

The material presented here was collected and analyzed during the period from October 1996 through May 1997.

Acknowledgments

Many people helped in the preparation of this report by providing information about atmospheric chemistry, emissions inventories, modeling, ambient monitoring or other aspects of one or more of the persistent toxic substances considered. In addition, many individuals carefully reviewed one or more of the background reports discussed in the preface. The assistance of the following people is gratefully acknowledged:

John Ackerman d	Marc Deslauriers	С	David Niemi
Mark Allen k	Dave De Vault	d	Dan Orr e
George Apgar j	Wayne Draper	c,a	Johnnie Pearson d
Rick Artz a,f	Roland Draxler	f	Sharon Peyser q
Dan Axelrad d	Holger Eisl	q	Ed Piche e
Edward Bailey b	Gary Evans	d	Anne Pope d
Joel Baker m	Joel Fisher	b	P. Pudykiewicz c
Angela Bandemehr d	Gary Foley	d,a	Carol Ratza I
Thomas O. Barnwell, Jr.d	Elisabeth Galarneau	С	Orlando Cabrera Rivera k
Paul Bartlett q	Harold Garabedian	a,j	Bruce Rodger k
Ilora Basu v	Don Gatz	h	Joyce Rosenthal q
David Batesa	Catherine Hill	q	Frank Schaedlich t
William Benjey d	Ray Hoff	С	M. Trevor Scholtz p
David Besner a	Alan Hoffman	d	Jack Shannon g
Terry Bidleman c	Keri Hornbuckle	S	Peter Steer e
Robert Bloxam e	Samuel Karickhoff	d	Malcolm Still c
John Bourbon d	Gerald Keeler	u	Deborah Swackhamer r
Ken Brice c	Bruce Kirschner	b	Clyde Sweet h
O. Russ Bullock f,d	Serge L'Italien	С	Jessica Thomson c
C.H. Chan c	Paul Lioy	а	Kathy Ann Tonnessen a
David Cleverly d	Maris Lusis	С	Joe Touma d
Howard Cohen o	John McDonald	b	S. Venkatesh c
Phil Cook d	Jeff McQueen	f	Stephen Vermette s
Ellen Cooter f,d	Don McKay	С	Glen Warren d
Larry Cupitt d	Bill Meylan	n	Anita Wong c
Tom Dann c	P.K. Misra	е	Peter Wong e
Robin Dennis f,d	Carrie Monosmith	i	Cheryl Wright b

- a. IJC International Air Quality Advisory Board
- b. International Joint Commission
- c. Environment Canada
- d. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
- e. Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy
- f. U.S. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA)
- g. Argonne National Laboratory
- h. Illinois State Water Survey
- i. Michigan Dept. of Envr. Quality
- j. Vermont Agency of Natural Resources
- k. Wisconsin Dept. of Natural Resources

- I. Great Lakes Commission
- m. University of Maryland
- n. Syracuse Research Corporation
- o. Timefold, Inc.
- p. ORTECH Corporation
- q. Center for the Biology of Natural Systems, Queens College
- r. University of Minnesota
- s. State University of New York at Buffalo
- t. Tekran, Inc.
- u. University of Michigan
- v. Indiana University

Table of Contents

Preface i					
Acknowledgments ii					
Table of Contents iii					
List of Tables and Figures iv					
1. Introduction					
 The Capability of Persistent Toxic Substances to Be Subjected to Long Range Atmospheric Transport					
3. The Status of Emissions Inventories of Persistent Toxic Substances in the United States and Canada					
4. Modeling the Atmospheric Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes					
5. Ambient Monitoring of Persistent Toxic Substances in the Great Lakes Region, and the Use of These Data to Estimate the Atmospheric Loading to the Great Lakes					
6. Summary					
References and Bibliography 39					

List of Tables and Figures

Table 1.	Compounds and Compound Groups Targeted in the Binational Virtual Elimination Strategy (BVES) for Persistent Toxic Substances in the Great Lakes Basin
Figure 1.	Conceptual Elements Used in Analyzing the Atmospheric Deposition Pathway
Table 2.	Emissions Inventories Considered in this Analysis 11-12
Table 3.	Criteria For Evaluating Air Emissions Inventories In Relation to Their Potential Use as Inputs to Atmospheric Fate and Transport Models
Table 4.	General Components of Many Modeling Systems for Simulation of the Atmospheric Fate and Transport of Persistent Toxic Substances
Table 5.	Summary of Modeling Analyses Considered
Table 6.	Parameters Typically Used to Estimate the Net Atmospheric Deposition to a Given Lake or Lake Area
Table 7.	Summary of Information About the Atmospheric Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes

1. Introduction

The extensive bi-national program to improve the environmental quality of the Great Lakes has recently established a challenging policy with respect to a major class of pollutants: the virtual elimination of persistent toxic substances (see Canada-United States Strategy for the Virtual Elimination of Persistent Toxic Substances in the Great Lakes Basin). To this end, the Strategy "...seeks to reduce and virtually eliminate the use, generation or release of persistent toxic substances resulting from human activity." It follows that, to implement this policy, the anthropogenic sources that generate these pollutants must be identified and ranked with respect to their respective contributions to the Great Lakes loadings.

In the case of those pollutants that enter the Great Lakes basin from the air, this becomes an especially challenging task.

First, since the atmospheric transport of such substances can occur over thousands of kilometers, and even globally, the sources that need to be identified and evaluated can number in the thousands.

Second, in order to set priorities for action, the types of sources and the geographic source regions must be ranked with respect to their influence on the total airborne loading of each pollutant to a given lake.

Third, it is important to know how the atmospheric deposition of the pollutants varies over time in different regions of a lake, for such variation will influence their environmental impact and the degree to which ambient monitoring programs — which are necessarily limited in space and time — are representative of the overall process.

Fourth, in order to set overall priorities for action, at the sources, to virtually eliminate the pollutants, it is necessary not only to rank them individually and by region with respect to their loading contribution, but the *total* amount of each pollutant entering the Great Lakes through the atmospheric pathway must also be compared with loadings from other pathways, such as liquid discharges from industrial and municipal sources.

This report is an initial assessment of the current status of the methods that are being developed in response to this challenge and of the information that they have generated.

The recently issued Canada-United States Strategy for the Virtual Elimination of Persistent Toxic Substances in the Great Lakes Basin (Envr. Canada and U.S. EPA, 1996) identified a set of 27 chemicals or chemical groups to be targeted for virtual elimination, including twelve Level I substances or groups and fifteen Level II substances or groups. This initiative is commonly referred to as the Binational Virtual Elimination Strategy (BVES), and in this report, the selected pollutants will be referred to as "BVES compounds." These compounds include:

- Intervention of the Int
- Fourteen Level II substances (or groups of substances) consisting of pollutants identified by the Canada-Ontario Agreement Respecting the Great Lakes Basin Ecosystem (COA) as "Tier II" chemicals, plus additional substances of concern identified by LaMP and Remedial Action Plan (RAP) processes and the Great Lakes Water Quality Guidance in the United States.

A list of the Level I and Level II BVES compounds or groups is given in Table 1, with the Level indicated in parentheses following the name of the compound.

Three basic methods have been developed to provide information about atmospheric loadings of persistent toxic substances to the Great Lakes. These are shown schematically in Figure 1. In the first approach, ambient monitoring is used to estimate the overall loading to a given Lake. This approach is discussed in Section 5, below. In the second approach, information about source regions that contribute significantly to observed ambient concentrations is developed by analyzing where the sampled air parcels came from. This approach is discussed, below, in Section 4. In the third approach, a comprehensive atmospheric model is used to attempt to link emission from individual sources or source regions to atmospheric deposition to a given Lake. This approach will also be discussed, below, in Section 4.

Initially, as a screening-level analytical approach, pollutants can be evaluated as to their relative capability to be transported long distances in the atmosphere, i.e., their atmospheric lifetime. Compounds expected to have relatively short atmospheric lifetimes would not be able to be transported long distances by the winds, and so, attention can be primarily focused on local or regional sources. On the other hand, for compounds with relatively long atmospheric lifetimes, distant sources might make significant contributions to the atmospheric loading to a given Lake. A general discussion of atmospheric lifetimes of persistent toxic substances is presented in Section 2.

In addition to helping to qualitatively address questions about the potential, relative importance of local, regional, and distant sources, these basic considerations about the atmospheric behavior of pollutants are integral to several of the above quantitative methodologies. Knowledge about atmospheric deposition phenomena — which, of course, affect atmospheric lifetimes — is used to link ambient measurements to deposition, especially for dry deposition¹ to the Lakes (discussed in Section 5).

¹. Dry deposition is that which occurs in the absence of precipitation. Wet deposition occurs as a result of precipitation.

Similarly, the atmospheric fate phenomena considered in estimating atmospheric lifetimes are fundamental components of comprehensive modeling analyses discussed in Section 4.

Emissions inventories, discussed in Section 3, are another fundamental component of efforts to understand the atmospheric loading pathway. They are required as input for comprehensive atmospheric fate and transport models, and, by themselves, yield information about potential sources of atmospheric loadings.

In Section 6, an overall summary of the above analytical components of the atmospheric loading pathway is presented. In this last section, Table 7 is presented as an overall summary.²

². For brevity, summary data will generally be presented only in this final table. In Sections 2 - 5, reference will be made to particular columns in Table 7, and these columns in this table will serve as overall summaries of these previous sections.

Table 1. Compounds and Compound Groups Targeted in the Binational Virtual Elimination Strategy (BVES) for Persistent Toxic Substances in the Great Lakes Basin (Envr. Canada and U.S. EPA, 1996) (Level indicated in parentheses)

METALS / ORGANOMETALLICS

Alkylated Lead (I)

including, but not necessarily limited to: tetra-, tri- and di-ethyl lead, tetra-, tri- and di-methyl lead

Cadmium and Cadmium Compounds (II)

including, but not necessarily limited to: cadmium, cadmium oxide, cadmium dichloride, cadmium sulfide

Mercury and Mercury Compounds (I)

including, but not necessarily limited to: elemental mercury, mercury dichloride, mercury oxide, monomethyl mercury, and particulate mercury

Tributyltin Compounds (II)

ORGANOCHLORINE BIOCIDES

Aldrin / Dieldrin (I) Chlordane (I) DDT / DDD / DDE (I) Endrin (II) Heptachlor / Heptachlor Epoxide (II) Hexachlorocyclohexanes (α , β , δ , and γ) (II) Methoxychlor (II) Mirex (I) Pentachlorophenol (II) Toxaphene (I)

INDUSTRIAL / MISCELLANEOUS

4-Bromophenyl Phenyl Ether (II) 3,3'-Dichlorobenzidene (II) Hexachloro-1,3-Butadiene (II) 4,4'-Methylene bis (2-Chloroaniline) (II) Octachlorostyrene (I)

CHLOROBENZENES

1,4-dichlorobenzene (II) Tetrachlorobenzenes (several congeners) (II) Pentachlorobenzene (II) Hexachlorobenzene (I)

POLYCHLORINATED DIBENZO-P-DIOXINS and DIBENZOFURANS

2,3,7,8-TCDD and 2,3,7,8-TCDF (I) 1,2,3,7,8-PeCDD(I) 1,2,3,4,7,8-HxCDD(I) 1,2,3,6,7,8-HxCDD(I) 1,2,3,7,8,9-HxCDD (I) 1,2,3,4,6,7,8-HpCDD(I) OCDD (I) 1,2,3,7,8-PeCDF (I) 2,3,4,7,8-PeCDF (I) 1,2,3,4,7,8-HxCDF (I) 1,2,3,6,7,8-HxCDF (I) 1,2,3,7,8,9-HxCDF (I) 2,3,4,6,7,8-HxCDF (I) 1,2,3,4,6,7,8-HpCDF (I) 1,2,3,4,7,8,9-HpCDF (I) OCDF(I)

POLYCHLORINATED BIPHENYLS (PCB'S)

PCB's (I) [there are 209 PCB congeners]

POLYCYCLIC AROMATIC HYDROCARBONS

Benzo[a]Pyrene (I) Dinitropyrenes (several congeners) (II)

plus PAH's as a group (II) including but not limited to: Phenanthrene, Anthracene Benz[a]Anthracene, Perylene Benzo[g,h,i]Perylene

To form a group of PAH's for this analysis, the following additional PAH's were added, consisting of the remaining compounds in the EPA's 16-PAH list & the ATSDR 17-PAH list:

Naphthalene, Acenaphthene Acenaphthylene, Fluorene, Pyrene Fluoranthene, Chrysene, Benzo[b]Fluoranthene, Benzo[j]Fluoranthene Benzo[k]Fluoranthene, Benzo[e]Pyrene Dibenz[a,h]Anthracene, Indeno[1,2,3-c,d]Pyrene



2. The Capability of Persistent Toxic Substances to Be Subjected to Long Range Atmospheric Transport

As a screening-level approach to assess the atmospheric behavior of persistent toxic substances, their relative potential for long-range air transport was evaluated (Cohen, 1997a). A brief summary of the methodologies employed and the principal findings will be presented here. As with all of the analyses discussed here, the principal set of compounds considered were the set of persistent toxic substances identified as Level I or Level II compounds in the Binational Virtual Elimination Strategy (BVES), listed above in Table 1.

First, evidence regarding the *possibility* for atmospheric transport was examined by determining whether a particular substance is in fact emitted into the atmosphere. Direct measurements of emissions and/or evidence of detectable levels of a substance in the atmosphere were considered sufficient evidence for the possibility of atmospheric transport. Such evidence for the possibility of atmospheric transport was found for all of the BVES persistent toxic substances, except perhaps for tributyltin compounds.³

As the atmospheric fate of any pollutant is strongly influenced by the extent to which it exists in the vapor phase or as associated with particles (Bidleman, 1988), an attempt was made to estimate the vapor/particle partitioning characteristics of each of the compounds. The basic results of this analysis are shown in Column 3 of Table 7.

Next, an assessment was made, based on a consideration of the phase in which each compound is likely to occur in the atmosphere, of the degree to which each substance will respond to a group of factors that influence its fate in the atmosphere. Factors considered were:

- ! resistance to destructive reactions in atmosphere;
- ! resistance to photolytic degradation;
- ! resistance to gas-phase rainfall washout;
- ! if and/or when the substance is associated with particles in the

³. Loadings of tributyltin compounds to aquatic ecosystems are generally considered to arise from direct emissions to water (i.e., not as a result of atmospheric deposition). Essentially no information on air emissions or atmospheric concentrations of these compounds could be found. Limited information was found, however, for another alkyl-tin compound, triphenyltin acetate (Stab, et al., 1994). This study was consistent with others that have found volatilization and atmospheric transport to be a significant fate pathway for this compound. Given the chemical similarity, it is possible that tributyltin compounds are emitted to and are transported in the air. While the relative significance of the atmospheric pathway for loading is presumed to be small, it would, of course, be useful to attempt to quantitatively confirm this.

atmosphere, whether the substance is associated with *small* particles.

The influences of these factors were used, in a general way, to estimate the substances' approximate lifetime in the atmosphere. Thus, for example, hexachlorobenzene, which is extremely resistant to all of the factors that tend to remove it from the atmosphere, has an estimated atmospheric lifetime measured in years and atmospheric mobility over global distances. In contrast, a substance very susceptible to photolytic degradation while airborne [e.g., 4,4'-methylene bis (2-chloroaniline)] may have a lifetime measured in minutes and thus very limited atmospheric mobility. The estimated approximate overall atmospheric lifetime reflects the factor(s) which exerts the greatest influence on the removal of the substance from the atmosphere.

Finally, evidence that the substances have been found at distances remote from their points of emission (for example, the occurrence of DDT in the Arctic) was examined.

Based on the above conceptual approach, the BVES persistent toxic substances were classified into four qualitative categories (or "ratings") of atmospheric long-range transport (LRT) potential:

LRT Rating 1:	Atmospheric half-life: one year or more Geographic distribution from sources: global
LRT Rating 2:	Atmospheric half-life: one week to a few months Geographic distribution from sources: 1,000-10,000 km
LRT Rating 3:	Atmospheric half-life, a few hours to a few days Geographic distribution from sources: 100-1,000 km
LRT Rating 4:	Atmospheric half-life, seconds to minutes Geographic distribution from sources: local

The estimated ratings are shown in Column 4 of Table 7.

The following observations and conclusions emerged from this analysis:

Many of the BVES persistent toxic substances appear to be capable of regional, continental and even global transport.

For essentially all compounds, significant uncertainties make accurate, quantitative estimates of atmospheric lifetime difficult. Rates of photolysis and atmospheric reactions (e.g., with hydroxyl radical) were particularly uncertain. For some compounds, even basic physical chemical properties are not well characterized. Moreover, for some compounds, estimates of vapor/particle partitioning in the atmosphere are somewhat uncertain.

For many of the BVES substances, the "grass-hopper" effect will probably serve

to increase atmospheric transport distances.⁴ It was difficult to quantitatively estimate the effect of this phenomenon on long-range transport potential, other than to state that the approximated lifetimes for some of the pollutants probably represented a lower-bound estimate.

⁴. In the grass-hopper phenomenon, a pollutant is deposited to the earth's surface, but is then re-emitted. It is believed that some compounds can undergo several — and even many — of such "hops".

3. The Status of Emissions Inventories of Persistent Toxic Substances in the United States and Canada

Emissions inventories are essential for evaluating the role of the atmospheric deposition pathway for the loading of pollutants to the Great Lakes. An analysis of the status and capabilities of emissions inventories of BVES substances was carried out (Cohen 1997b) and will be summarized here.

Through consultation with the IJC International Air Quality Advisory Board, a primary set of emissions inventories was selected for evaluation. These are listed in Table 2.

Emissions inventories are required as inputs to comprehensive atmospheric modeling. Since such modeling (discussed in Section 4) is an important objective, the basic question addressed was the capability of each emissions inventory to serve as an input to such models. There are, of course, many *other* important uses for emissions inventories, and so, the assessments here (which focus on suitability as model inputs) should not necessarily be construed as assessments of the overall usefulness or value of a given inventory.

A set of criteria was developed to evaluate each of the emissions inventories, with particular emphasis on their usefulness to serve as model inputs. These criteria are presented in Table 3.

The overall coverage of different inventories for the BVES persistent toxic substances is summarized in Columns 5 and 6 of Table 7. The following issues and conclusions emerged from this analysis of emissions inventories.

For essentially all of the BVES persistent toxic substances, significant uncertainties in the emissions inventories appear to exist. *While many efforts are underway to improve the quality of emissions inventories, there do not appear to be accurate inventories <u>currently</u> available at present for most or all of the BVES substances. The following overall conclusions emerged from this analysis⁵:*

- ! for some compounds, no information about emissions appears to be available;
- ! for some pollutants, existing inventories have insufficient geographical and/or temporal resolution to be useful for modeling;

⁵. It must be noted that these conclusions are based upon the information that could be obtained in the course of this research from the relevant government regulatory agencies (e.g., the U.S. EPA, Environment Canada, etc.). It is possible that additional information exists at these or other institutions but, for various reasons, was not identified in this analysis. If such additional information does exist, it is hoped that it will come to light in further discussion.

- ! for some pollutants, there appears to be no way to assess the accuracy of existing inventories, because of insufficient documentation of inventory details and/or of quality assurance/quality control procedures;
- ! for some compounds emitted by some sources in certain source regions, available inventory information appears to be confidential and unavailable to the public, independent researchers, or even government researchers who might want to explicitly calculate *and present* source-receptor relationships for specific emissions sources.

There are, of course, ongoing efforts to remedy many of these problems. Moreover, the above findings reflect only the information made available to us for this analysis. Additional information about existing inventories may come to light in further discussion.

The issue of inventory confidentiality emerged as a potential problem for several inventories. It appears that source-specific information in several inventories will be kept confidential, to protect the privacy of the emitters, and therefore will not be available to the public or independent researchers. Moreover source-receptor relationships will be unable to be presented even by those who had access to the data. Confidentiality may also have a deleterious effect on the *quality* of inventories. Emissions inventories are notoriously prone to inaccuracies, but errors are more readily detected if the data are widely available. Finally, the science and practice of atmospheric modeling of persistent toxic substances may be affected by confidentiality. Since emissions inventories constitute one of the fundamental inputs to atmospheric models, open scientific discussion about such models will be hindered to the extent that this input cannot be revealed.

Another issue that emerged is that for most compounds, there has been insufficient source testing to accurately estimate emissions. For many source classes for many of the BVES pollutants, uncertainties in emissions factors make even crude estimates of emissions difficult *even* if emissions sources could be accurately characterized with respect to their processes, throughputs, and pollution control equipment.

Table 2. Emissions Inventories Considered or Identified in this Analysis

[note: some details about coverage of BVES compounds in these inventories
are included in Table 7; additional details are provided in Cohen (1997b)]

Emissions Inventory	Region	Notes
Great Lakes Regional Toxics Inventory Consortium of Groups, including the Great Lakes Commission, the U.S. EPA, others; Contact: Carol Ratza, Great Lakes Commission, Ann Arbor, Michigan	Great Lakes Region	An initial inventory, the Southwest Lake Michigan Urban Air Toxics Emissions Inventory has been prepared, including area sources in the Chicago, Milwaukee, and Gary Urban Areas. A broader, more comprehensive inventory is being developed and is expected to be available soon. Many details will be included in the inventory, although som e facility-specific details will not be provided by participating agencies because of confidentiality policies.
U.S. EPA National Toxics Inventory, Version 2.0 (U.S. EPA, August 1996)	U.S.	This inventory contains geographically resolved emissions estimates for a range of compounds. For this analysis, only county-totals for different source classes were available; facility-specific details or documentation were not available, although it is possible that they may be available in the future.
National Mercury Report to Congress (U.S. EPA (1996b)	U.S.	National estimates and some geographically resolved information.
U.S. Clean Air Act, Section 112(c)(6) Draft Inventory (U.S. EPA, 1996a)	U.S.	National emissions estimates only.
Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of ("L&E" Documents published by the U.S. EPA)	U.S.	Information on emissions factors given; in recent publications, national emissions estimates are given.
Toxics Release Inventory (TRI) U.S. EPA	U.S.	The 1993 version of this inventory was used as a base inventory for the U.S. EPA National Toxics Inventory.
Dioxin Inventory Project U.S. EPA, National Center for Environmental Assessment; contacts include: Duane Winters & David Cleverly, USEPA Washington D.C.	U.S.	This inventory is not yet available; it may be available sometime in 1997. It is expected to contain geographically resolved emissions estimates, including facility-specific information.

Table 2. Emissions Inventories Considered or Identified in this Analysis

[note: some details about coverage of BVES compounds in these inventories are included in Table 7; additional details are provided in Cohen (1997b)]

Emissions Inventory	Region	Notes
Environment Canada inventories for selected heavy metals & persistent organic pollutants (Environment Canada, 1996)	Canada	Inventories for cadmium and mercury contain substantial geographical resolution, but, much of the information is confidential. Similar spatially-resolved inventories for PAH's may also exist. Inventories for most other organic pollutants are currently available, generally, on a province-wide basis.
National Pollutant Release Inventory Environment Canada	Canada	Information from this inventory was used in the inventories prepared by Environment Canada (1996) for this analysis.
Strategic Options Process (SOP) for the Reduction of Toxics Environment Canada	Canada	Information from this inventory was used in the inventories prepared by Environment Canada (1996) for this analysis.
Canadian Dioxin Emissions Inventory (Federal/Provincial Task Force on PCDD/F's) Co-Chair: Raouf Morcos, Environment Canada	Canada	This inventory is currently being developed and is expected to be available sometime in 1998. Preliminary information from this inventory effort was used in the inventories prepared by Environment Canada (1996) for this analysis.
ORTECH Biocide Emissions Inventories (Scholtz, 1997)	Canada and the U.S. (see note at right)	These inventories, prepared for Environment Canada, may be available in some form soon. For some compounds, <i>global</i> emissions estimates are being attempted.
ORTECH Inventory for Ontario and Eastern North America (Johnson et al., 1992)	Ontario and Eastern North America	Overall emissions estimates for a range of pollutants are included. The details of the estimates, included in Appendices to this report, are confidential and are not available.
Inventories being developed by the Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy (OMOEE) Contact: Peter Wong	Ontario (only?)	This inventory is under development and is not yet available.
Canada Ontario Agreement (COA) — Sources, Releases, and Loadings for COA Substances (Putnam, 1995; Brown and Thornton, 1996)	Ontario	As with essentially all the inventories considered, this inventory is undergoing continual development. It contains different levels of geographical resolution for different compounds; some have facility-specific resolution; some compounds have only province-total estimates.
Commission for Environmental Cooperation Inventories including the North American Pollutant Release Inventory and other projects (NAFTA Commission for Environmental Cooperation)	Canada, U.S. and Mexico	Inventories for one or more compounds are being developed. These inventories are not available at this time. Emissions inventory information may be available in the future.

	Table 3. Criteria For Evaluating Air Emissions Inventories In Relation to Their Potential Use as Inputs to Atmospheric Fate and Transport Models
1	 Inventory should be comprehensive, i.e., all potential source classes should be included. Omissions in the inventory should be acknowledged
2	 Inventory should be complete, in its treatment of each source class. All emissions sources for a given source class should be included; omissions should be acknowledged. What is level of confidence? e.g., there may be more confidence in an inventory based on frequent, thorough, inspections by trained regulators, etc.
3	Geographical resolution should be as high as possible.
4	Temporal resolution should be as high as possible.
5	 Estimates should be based on actual measurements to the largest extent possible. Statistical summaries and ranges of the measurements should be provided
6	 Documentation of the use of emissions factors should be provided, and if they are used, ade quate information should be provided about them. Inventory should state when emissions factors are used Basis of emissions factor should be clearly described Uncertainties and ranges should be given Match between source and emissions factor basis should be justified
7	 Details on key characteristics of each source should be provided. Throughput; Air Pollution Control Equipment Process information especially relevant to emissions
8	 Details about the emissions should be provided. Form of pollutant in emission (vapor, particle, particle size) Temperature, height, velocity of the emissions
9	 Data should be available in different useful forms. Both sum mary-level and facility-level data are useful
10	 Inventory should be publicly available (including facility-specific details). Public and independent researchers have a right to know Quality control/assurance: the more people that critically evaluate an inventory, the more likely that errors will be detected

4. Modeling the Atmospheric Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes

In atmospheric modeling of pollutants, an attempt is made to estimate the transport and fate of pollutants which are emitted to the air. An analysis of past, ongoing, and expected government-initiated modeling efforts for BVES compounds was conducted (Cohen 1997c) and will be summarized here.

The following might describe an ideal modeling analysis:

- ! the emissions of all sources of a given pollutant are well characterized (geographical resolution; temporal resolution; etc.);
- ! the atmospheric fate and transport of these emissions is accurately modeled, including accurate characterizations of meteorological processes, micro-chemical (e.g., reaction with hydroxyl radical) and microphysical processes (e.g., vapor/particle partitioning), and deposition processes (and possible re-emission processes, e.g., the grasshopper effect).
- ! the total concentrations and deposition to a given receptor are predicted (and compare well with measured values), and, the contributions to the total loading at a given receptor from individual sources and/or source regions are quantified.

There have been many different approaches to modeling the atmospheric fate and transport of air pollutants. Most can be classified as utilizing either a Lagrangian or Eulerian framework.

In a Lagrangian model, pollutant fate and transport is mathematically characterized relative to the trajectory of air parcels. The coordinate system for pollutant dispersion moves along with a given air parcel. Lagrangian models are typically used in attempts to estimate the impact of a given source on downwind receptors. When multiple emissions sources are involved, calculations can be made for one source at a time, or, for all sources together. An advantage of many Lagrangian models is that they can require less computational resources than Eulerian approaches, all things being equal. There are difficulties in using Lagrangian models for simulations in which complex atmospheric chemistry must be considered and in which the interaction of emissions from different sources is important. In Lagrangian-based models, it is possible to consider emissions from multiple sources at the same time. When this is done, however, the process of keeping track of source-receptor relationships becomes numerically difficult.

In the Eulerian approach, pollutant fate and transport is estimated everywhere in the modeling domain relative to a fixed coordinate system. Pollutants from all sources being considered are mixed together into grid cells which cover the modeling domain. During each time step in an Eulerian model, the movement and dispersion of the pollutant is modeled by estimating the behavior of the pollutant *within* a given grid cell and estimating the movement of pollution *from each cell to adjoining cells*. In contrast to Lagrangian models, this type of framework is ideal for situations where the interaction of emissions from different sources is important. Perhaps the classical example of this situation is the problem of estimating concentrations of tropospheric ozone. In this situation, emitted volatile organic compounds (VOC's) and nitrogen oxides emitted from many disperse sources are mixed together in the atmosphere and participate in a complex set of chemical and photochemical reactions. Ozone is formed during these reactions. To predict the concentration of ozone in such a situation, it is necessary to simulate behavior of the pollutants from all significant sources *at the same time*.

The mathematical formulations of deposition processes used in Lagrangian and Eulerian models are often very similar, and in some cases are essentially identical.

Some general statements can be made about modeling the atmospheric behavior of most or all of the BVES compounds. First, ambient atmospheric concentrations of most of the BVES pollutants are typically at most on the order of one part-per-million and in many cases are much smaller.⁶ These concentrations are so dilute that, in general, the interactions of BVES pollutants *emitted from different sources* will not be significant. Thus, for most or all of the BVES compounds, it may be possible to model their fate and transport with Lagrangian as well as Eulerian approaches.

There is an important caveat to the above statement, however. It regards the problem of simulating the interaction of pollutants at the earth's surface, especially in regard to vapor-phase dry deposition and re-emission processes. In these processes, the transfer of pollutant between the atmosphere and the surface is governed by the degree to which the instantaneous local situation departs from thermodynamic equilibrium. The degree of departure from equilibrium is dependent on the total concentration of the pollutant in the local atmosphere and the total concentration of pollutant in (and/or on) the particular materials at the earth's surface at the location of interest. The net direction of transfer will depend on the relative concentrations in the two phases. The rate of this net transfer will depend on the degree of thermodynamic imbalance and the motion, diffusion and mixing processes in each of the two phases (e.g., the rate of turbulent mixing and diffusion of pollutant in the each phase, etc). For example, the instantaneous rate of deposition of vapor-phase pollutant to a Lake at a given time and location depends not only on the concentration of the pollutant in the gas phase of the atmosphere immediately above the water surface; it also depends on the concentration of the same pollutant in the water near the surface.

The implication of the above considerations for modeling the fate and transport of persistent toxic pollutants is the following. *If* the compound's re-emission from the earth's surface after being deposited is an important process (e.g., re-emission from a

⁶. Because of their extreme toxicity, persistence and bioaccumulative properties, many of the compounds considered can exert significant toxicological and environmental effects even at very low concentrations.

water body or a terrestrial surface), then, it is likely that an estimate of the net direction of the transfer and the rate of the transfer between the atmosphere and the earth's surface will depend on the *total* instantaneous concentrations of the pollutant in the atmosphere above the surface and at surface itself. This means that past deposition and re-emission and the impacts of *other* sources may affect the fate and transport behavior impact of any given source. In a sense, this complicated situation is similar to the situation described above in modeling the problem of tropospheric ozone. In both situations, an accurate simulation only appears to be possible when all sources are considered together. Finally, these re-emissions situations, it may be necessary to couple the atmospheric model with a model of the surface media (e.g., surface water, soil, etc.). The problem of incorporating the above "grasshopper effect" into air pollution models remains a significant challenge. This topic is discussed in a series of articles by Wania and Mackay (1993ab, 1995, 1996).

An overall summary of the general components of many modeling systems that attempt to simulate the atmospheric fate and transport of pollutants is given in Table 4.

The objective of this analysis was to consider models that have, will, or could attempt to estimate the atmospheric transport and fate of persistent toxic substances (i.e., the BVES compounds listed in Table 1) emitted to the air, with particular emphasis on deposition to the Great Lakes basin.⁷ The analysis was limited primarily to modeling efforts undertaken by government agencies in the U.S. and Canada, as identified through: (a) discussions with members of the International Air Quality Advisory Board (which includes representatives from the USEPA, NOAA, Environment Canada, Ontario Ministry of the Environment, and other agencies and institutions); (b) discussions with government researchers engaged in modeling work; and (c) review of the literature.⁸ A list (and summary) of the modeling analyses that were considered is given in Table 5.

⁷. Modeling efforts that have analyzed acid deposition, formation of tropospheric ozone, global warming, and stratospheric ozone depletion were not considered, unless the model used has *also* been applied to one or more of the compounds considered in this analysis, or, if such application is anticipated.

⁸. For the most part, non-governmental modeling efforts have not been included, and this is recognized as a limitation of the analysis. An attempt was made, however, through review of the literature, to include particularly relevant modeling analyses that have attempted to link air emissions sources to atmospheric deposition to the Great Lakes for one of the BVES persistent toxic substances. A few such efforts that could be found are included.

Table 4. General Components of Many Modeling Systems for Simulation of the Atmospheric Fate and Transport of Persistent Toxic Substances

Emissions Inventory

- geographical and temporal resolution of emissions
- speciation of pollutant emitted
- physical form of pollutant when emitted (vapor and/or particle?; particle size distribution?; physical and chemical characteristics of emitted particles?)
- emissions conditions (height, temperature, velocity, etc.)
- if re-emissions of previously deposited material are important, then they must be considered

Characterization of the Dynamic Meteorological Environment

- details of three-dimensional wind movement at many different scales can be important (large scale motions, mesoscale dynamics, short-range phenomena, small-scale turbulent mixing)
- characterization of the dispersion and diffusion of the emitted pollutant in the atmosphere over all relevant length scales

Characterization of the Spatially & Temporally Varying Micro-Physical and Micro-Chemical Environment

- temperature; humidity
- clouds; precipitation
- physical & chemical nature of the atmospheric aerosol
- concentration of hydroxyl radical & other reactants
- intensity & spectral distribution of electromagnetic radiation
- · detailed characteristics of the earth's surface

Characterization of the Interaction of the Pollutant Being Modeled with the Micro-Physical and Micro-Chemical Environment

- · vapor/particle partitioning
- partitioning to cloud water; precipitation
- reaction rates with hydroxyl radical and other reactants in vapor phase, particle phase
- rates of droplet phase reactions
- rate of photolytic transformation
- deposition and re-emission phenomenon

Model Output

- predicted atmospheric concentration (from all sources) at a given locations at given times
- predicted deposition (from all sources) to a given receptor at a given time at a given location
- source-receptor relationships, e.g., the amount of deposition at a given receptor at a given time attributable to the contribution of a given source's emissions

Tests of Model Validity

· comparison of predicted concentrations and deposition with measured values

	Table 5. Summary of Modeling Analyses Considered					
#	Model	Reference(s) and/or principal contact(s)	Compounds Considered	Source Regions	Receptor Regions	Type of Results Available (or Expected to be Available)
			Eulerian App	roaches		
1	Global Chemical Transport Model	Pudykiewicz and Koziol, 1997; Pudykiewicz and Dastoor, 1996	α-нсн, γ-нсн	global oceans; future work will include terrestrial emissions	global, including, but not limited to the Arctic	predicted atmospheric concentrations now available; deposition results available or soon to be available
2	REMSAD	Axelrad, 1997; Guthrie et al., 1995; SAI, 1996	PCDD/F, Mercury, Cadmium, Polcyclic Organic Matter, Atrazine	U.S. (planned); possibly others	Great Lakes, Chesapeake Bay, possibly other receptors	results for concentrations and deposition expected to be available in 1-2 years
3	ADOM	Bloxam et al., 1991; Bloxam, 1997; Petersen et al., 1996	Mercury	Eastem U.S. and Canada	Eastem U.S. and Canada	concentrations and deposition; additional results expected
4	RAMS (Meteorological)	McQueen et al., 1997a, 1997b; Valigura et al., 1996	Nitric Acid	(not modeled)	Chesapeake Bay	detailed estimates for dry deposition
5	RADM	Dennis, 1997	Nitrogen compounds	Eastem U.S. and Canada	Chesapeake Bay and Watershed	concentrations; deposition; source-receptor relationships
6	MODELS-3	Novak et al., 1995 Dennis et al., 1996 Bullock, 1997a	Atrazine (+ others)	U.S. and Canada	Lake Michigan (+ others)	concentrations; deposition; source receptor relationships (?)

	Table 5. Summary of Modeling Analyses Considered					
#	Model	Reference(s) and/or principal contact(s)	Compounds Considered	Source Regions	Receptor Regions	Type of Results Available (or Expected to be Available)
			Lagrangian Ap	proaches		
7	RELMAP	Clark, 1992ab	Cadmium (a)	U.S.	Lake Michigan	Deposition to Lake Michigan
8		Bullock et al., 1997b; U.S. EPA 1996c	Mercury	U.S.	U.S.	Atm. Conc. & Deposition in U.S.
9		Bullock 1997ac; Cleverly 1997	PCDD/F	U.S.	U.S.	Atm. Conc. & Deposition in U.S.
10	ASTRAP	Voldner and Schroeder, 1989	Toxaphene	U.S.	Great Lakes	Total predicted deposition; a few source-receptor relationships presented
11		Shannon and Voldner, 1995	Mercury	Eastem U.S. and Canada	Great Lakes	Total predicted deposition
12		Voldner et al., 1993	Lead	U.S. and Canada	Great Lakes	Total predicted deposition
13	HYSPLIT	Cohen et al., 1995	PCDD/F and HCB	U.S. and Canada	Great Lakes	Atmospheric concentrations and predicted deposition; source receptor relationships
14		CBNS, Queens College, ongoing work	PCDD/F	U.S. and Canada	Dairy Farms in Wisconsin and Vermont	Atmospheric concentrations and predicted
15		CBNS, Queens College, ongoing work	Endocrine- Disrupting Biocides	U.S. and Canada	Drinking water reservoirs in the midwest and northeast	deposition; source receptor relationships

¥	Model	Reference(s) and/or principal contact(s)	Compounds Considered	Source Regions	Receptor Regions	Type of Results Available (or Expected to be Available)
			Receptor-Oriente	d Approaches		
6	Back-Trajectory	Valigura et al., 1996	NO2	U.S. and Canada	Chesapeake Bay	Information abou
7	Approa ch	Hoyer et al., 1995	Mercury	U.S. and Canada	Michigan	source regions contributing to
8		Blanchard, Hopper, and Hoff, 1997	Cadmium (a)	U.S. and Canada	northem shore of Lake Ontario	observed concentrations at the receptor
9		Gao, et al., 1996	Cadmium (a)	U.S. and Canada	Dorset Ontario	location
0		Gatz and Prospero, 1996	dust	U.S. and Canada	Illinois	
1		Hoff et al., 1992ab	PCB's and organochlorine biocides	U.S. and Canada	Egbert Ontario	
2	Hybrid- Receptor Modeling Approach	Keeler, 1994; Pirrone et al., 1995b	Semivolatile Organic Compounds	le Great Lakes La region s nents La	Lake Michigan	deposition arising from hypothetical "virtual" sources that could explain observed atmospheric concentrations at particular locations.
3		Keeler, 1994; Pirrone et al., 1995a	Trace Elements		Lake Michigan	
4		Keeler and Pirrone, 1996	Cadmium (a)		Lake Erie	
5		Pirrone and Keeler, 1996a	Cadmium, Mercury		Rouge River Watershed	

The following observations and conclusions emerged from this analysis.

A. Available Results

The ultimate outputs of most models are the total predicted atmospheric concentration (from all sources) and deposition at given locations at given times arising from emissions input into the model. Several comprehensive modeling analyses were found which present estimates for one or more of the BVES pollutants of the *total* deposition to the Great Lakes arising from emissions from sources in the U.S. and Canada.

Most models are capable of determining source-receptor relationships, e.g., the amount of deposition at a given receptor at a given time attributable to the contribution of a given source's emissions. Lagrangian-based models are particularly suited for generating such results. In some cases, however, Eulerian models can be configured to develop such estimates (e.g., by treating emissions of a given chemical from a given source as a different "species" than emissions of the same chemical from a different source); at the present, however, this is not generally done. There is one example discussed in this report involving the use of an Eulerian model (RADM) to determine source-receptor relationships for nitrogen deposition to the Chesapeake Bay (Dennis, 1997).

With one exception⁹, no currently available comprehensive source-receptor results for BVES pollutants could be identified. As with the emissions inventory programs described above, modeling efforts are an active area of research and development. All of the ongoing efforts identified are expected to provide critically useful information in the future.

Some of the reasons for the paucity of available results for source-receptor appear to include the following:

- ! keeping track of source-receptor relationships can require substantial computational resources; thus, many modeling exercises do not attempt to do so;
- ! in some cases, there may be a reluctance to specify source-receptor relationships because of actual or perceived uncertainties in the emissions inventory;
- ! in some cases, there may be a hesitance to specify source-receptor relationships as a way of avoiding an emphasis on the environmental effect of a particular source.

⁹. A comprehensive but preliminary source-receptor analysis for PCDD/F transport and deposition to the Great Lakes has been carried out (Cohen et al., 1995).

B. Application of Models to BVES Pollutants

With varying degrees of accuracy, each of the models considered in this analysis is or could be capable of simulating the atmospheric fate and transport of most or all of the BVES persistent toxic substances. However, for most of these pollutants, there are significant uncertainties in basic physical-chemical properties, chemical reaction rates (and concentrations of reactants), rates of atmospheric photolysis, vapor/particle partitioning phenomena, and/or wet and dry deposition processes.

These uncertainties will limit the accuracy with which any of the models considered here (or any other model) can predict atmospheric fate and transport of the BVES persistent toxic substances.

Research to develop greater understanding in these uncertain areas should be continued and supported at the highest possible level. In these efforts, laboratory and field measurements should play a very important role.

Accurate air pollution models are only really possible to create after these basic underlying phenomena are well understood. Models can be thought of as the scientific culmination of the process of attempting to understand environmental processes. For a given phenomenon, the course of scientific knowledge might progress through the following steps: (1) measurements are made; (2) theories are developed to explain the measurements; (3) the theories are tested for their predictive ability. Only after a large body of experimental and theoretical scientific work has been performed which leads to a relatively complete understanding of a particular phenomenon can such a process be included in any meaningfully accurate way in an air pollution model. In this sense, models can be seen as an overall test of the scientific understanding of the environment and the behavior of a given pollutant within it.

Thus, given an accurate emissions inventory, *if* the scientific understanding of atmospheric dynamics, pollutant dispersion, physical/chemical transformations and deposition processes were known exactly, it would be possible to accurately predict concentrations and deposition at any desired receptor. We may perhaps be closest to this ideal with the fate and transport of atmospheric sulfur and nitrogen pollutants. However, for most or all of the BVES persistent toxic substances, the scientific community is in the early stages of attempting to construct comprehensive models of atmospheric fate. Future modeling efforts will hopefully be able to incorporate additional scientific findings regarding fundamental atmospheric phenomena.

C. Availability of Emissions Inventories

As discussed above in Section 3, for most or all BVES substances, transparent, complete, geographically and temporally resolved inventories are not currently available.

Thus, many feel that it may be premature to attempt to model most or all of the

BVES persistent toxic substances at this time because of the lack of accurate emissions inventories. If an analysis is based on an inaccurate inventory, successful validation against real-world measurements would be unlikely. Thus, the question of whether an emissions inventory is accurate or not is a very serious one, in regards to its potential use as an input to an air pollution model, as the answer may well determine the success or failure a given effort. It is often very difficult to determine the causes of model failure, and in such situations, it is crucial to have a sense of the level of confidence one should have in the accuracy of the inventory. In this regard, information about quality assurance and quality control approaches taken to assess the validity of the inventory would be extremely helpful.

D. Modeling of Meteorological Processes

Relative to the uncertainties discussed above, many model architects consider the meteorological aspects of the simulation as the most well understood. This is not to say that improvements are not needed in this area. For example, the characterization of clouds and precipitation is believed to need improvement (e.g., McQueen *et al.*, 1996).

Different models treat meteorological and dispersion phenomenon with different approaches; there are differences in horizontal and vertical resolution (grid size) and in the numerical and physical sophistication of the simulations. In the future, it may be possible to compare the predictions of different models (as discussed below). These comparisons might yield information on the relative accuracy of different approaches. In particular, it would be useful to gain insights into the tradeoffs in accuracy among models of varying computational intensity.

E. Model Evaluation

The physical and chemical situation which atmospheric fate and transport models are attempting to simulate is extremely complex, and the scientific understanding of many important processes is somewhat limited. Thus, a range of assumptions and simplifications are made. Comparison of model results against realworld measurements help assess the validity of these approximations. In these overall model evaluation tests, predicted concentrations and deposition are compared against real-world measurements at specific locations at specific times. Typically, there are often very little data against which to compare model predictions. Yet, these tests of model validity must be made.

In these comparisons, a fundamental question sometimes arises: *If model predictions do not match measurements, is the discrepancy the result of inaccuracies in the simulation or in the emissions inventory?* With many uncertainties in different model components, it can be difficult or impossible to determine the causes for poor model performance.

For many of the BVES compounds, a particularly valuable data set for model validation is that which has been and will be provided by the IADN ambient monitoring

program. Data from this and other monitoring programs will be invaluable to the continuing evolution of the emerging science of comprehensive atmospheric modeling of persistent toxic substances. In general, it is important to recognize that while monitoring programs are very useful even by themselves, their value is enhanced when used to test the validity of modeling analyses. To this end, it is useful to consider how existing monitoring programs can be used to facilitate model validation and how new programs might be designed.

Finally, as with any numerical simulation, there are tradeoffs between the resolution and sophistication of the calculation and the computational resources required to carry out the analysis. Some of the models described here can only practically be run in mainframe super-computer environments; some can be run on a personal computer. A useful exercise that might be carried out in the future for some or all of the BVES pollutants would be side-by-side model analyses, using the same emissions inventories and validation data.¹⁰

¹⁰. This type of inter-comparison analysis has been carried out in the past; example of model inter-comparison studies include those for: (a) global distribution of radionuclides emitted from the Chernobyl accident (Klug *et al.*, 1992); (b) sulfur transport and deposition in the U.S. and Canada (Clark *et al.*,1987,1989); (c) transport of atmospheric tracers in the U.S. (Carhart *et al.*, 1989); and (d) transport of tetroons (tracer balloons) in the U.S. (Clarke *et al.*, 1983).

5. Ambient Monitoring of Persistent Toxic Substances in the Great Lakes Region, and the Use of These Data to Estimate the Atmospheric Loading to the Great Lakes

An analysis has been conducted which summarizes ambient monitoring in the Great Lakes region and the use of these data to estimate the net atmospheric loading to the Great Lakes (Cohen and Cooney, 1997). A summary of this analysis is presented here.

A. Methodology Used to Estimate Loadings

The methodology used to estimate atmospheric loading to one or more of the Great Lakes from ambient measurements can be briefly summarized in the following way. First, atmospheric deposition is considered to occur by both wet and dry pathways, i.e., in both the presence and absence of precipitation. Loading from the wet deposition pathway is estimated from the precipitation rate and the concentration of a given pollutant in the precipitation. The estimation of loading by the dry deposition pathway is somewhat more complicated. In essence, the estimation is based on the concentration of a given pollutant in the air above the lake, and, as discussed below, for the fraction of a given pollutant that exists in the vapor phase (as opposed to the fraction that exists associated with *particles* in the atmosphere), the loading estimate also depends on the concentration of the pollutant in the water near the surface of the lake. The rate of dry deposition also depends on the meteorological conditions above the lake, and in some cases, the hydrodynamic characteristics of the water near the lake's surface. Some of the central examples of these types of estimates include the analyses by Eisenreich et al. (1981), Strachan and Eisenreich (1988), Eisenreich and Strachan (1992), and Hoff et al. (1996).

The basic atmospheric pathway loading equation, commonly employed in these estimates, is presented in the box on the next page.

In Table 6, the parameters in this equation, which are necessary to estimate the atmospheric loading to the Great Lakes (or any lake, for that matter) are presented, along with information about how the parameters are typically obtained.

Except for the gas constant (R), and the area of the Lake (A)¹¹, all of the parameters in the above equations will be time- and location-dependent. That is, at any given time, the following parameters will vary from place to place on a given lake, and, at any given location, each will vary over time:

¹¹. Obviously, the area of the lake or lake subsection being considered can change, but, the *magnitude* and *rate* of these changes are relatively small compared to the changes in essentially every other parameter involved.

	C. F	onventional Approach Used in Estimating Loading to a Given Lake From the Atmospheric Pathway Based on Ambient Measurements
	$L_{total} =$	A $R_p C_p$ (wet deposition)
		+ A $\ddot{o}_a v_d C_a$ (dry deposition of particle-phase material)
		+ A K_{OL} {[(1- \ddot{O}_a) (RT/H) C_a] - [(1- \ddot{O}_w) C_w]} (net deposition of vapor-phase material)
		+ [fog deposition]
		- [pollutant losses from the lake due to droplet resuspension]
		+ [indirect atmospheric loadings]
		The symbols in the above equation are defined as follows (with one possible set of consistent units):
А	=	area of lake (m ²)
C_p	=	concentration of pollutant in precipitation (g/m^3)
C_{a}	=	total concentration of pollutant in atmosphere (g/m^3)
C_w	=	total concentration of the pollutant in the Lake near the surface (g/m3)
Н	=	Henry's Law coefficient for the pollutant (Pa-m³/mole)
K _{ol}	=	mass transfer coefficient for air-water gas exchange (m/yr) (Note: K_{OL} depends on the degree of mixing and diffusion on both sides of the surface, i.e., in both the water phase and the air, and is often parameterized as a function of the wind speed at a particular height above the water surface.)
L _{total}	=	total loading to a given Lake due to the atmospheric pathway (g/year)
R	=	gas constant (Pa-m³ / mol -°K)
R_{p}	=	precipitation rate (m/year)
v_{d}	=	dry deposition velocity (m/year) (generally an assumed value)
т	=	temperature (°K)
Öa	=	fraction of pollutant in air associated with atmospheric particles (dimensionless)
ö _w	=	fraction of pollutant in water attached to suspended sediment (dimensionless)

I

	Table 6. Parameters Typically Used to Estimate the Net Atmospheric Deposition to a Given Lake or Lake Area (note: all the parameters below will vary in time and space; thus, averages are typically used)										
	Parameter	How Obtained (in typical situation)									
n of Gas and e Pollutant	Concentration of the Pollutant in Precipitation	Measured									
Wet Depositio Particle Phase	Precipitation Rate	Measured									
llutant	Concentration of the Pollutant in the Air Near the Lake Surface	Measured									
position of 9-Phase Po	Vapor/Particle Partitioning Characteristics	Sometimes measured, sometimes estimated. Estimates depend on physical/chemical properties of pollutant, temperature, the nature of the atmospheric aerosol, and the degree to which vapor/particle equilibrium is achieved.									
Dry Del Particle	Dry Deposition Velocity of Particle- Associated Pollutant	Typically estimated; often a constant value is assumed									
	Concentration of the Pollutant in the Air Near the Lake Surface	Measured									
Flux lutant	Vapor/Particle Partitioning Characteristics	Sometimes measured, sometimes estimated. Estimates depend on physical/chemical properties of pollutant, temperature, the nature of the atmospheric aerosol, and the degree to which vapor/particle equilibrium is achieved.									
position ase Poll	Concentration of Pollutant Truly Dissolved in the Water Near the Lake Surface	Measured, or estimated from the total concentration of the pollutant measured in the water									
Jry Del Ipor Pl	Henry's Law Constant	Based on existing laboratory measurements; temperature dependent									
Net I of Va	Temperature	Measured									
20	Air-Water Mass Transfer Coefficient	Estimated, using correlation-based semi-empirical theories derived from experimental measurements. Correlations are often based on the wind speed, measured at a given height above the surface.									

F

- (a) the concentration of the pollutant in precipitation (C_p) , air (C_a) , and water (C_w) ;
- (b) the partitioning behavior of the pollutant in the air and water phases, expressed in the above equations as \ddot{o}_a and \ddot{o}_w , the particle-associated fractions in the air and water phases, respectively.
- (c) meteorological variables, such as precipitation rate, temperature (which appears directly in the equations, and, which influences H), and wind speed (which influences K_{OL} and v_d and droplet resuspension phenomena);

Obviously, ambient measurements cannot be made at every location in the air and water near the surface of a given lake. Thus, one issue that arises in applying the above methodology is the extent to which a given set of measurements captures enough of the spatial variations to allow an accurate estimate for a given lake or lake portion. For example, if measurements at only one location are made and used to estimate the net atmospheric deposition to a given lake, the question obviously arises as to how representative of the "average" the measurements are. The same questions arise even when multiple measurement locations are used.

Moreover, while meteorological measurements at a given site can be made more or less continuously, measurements of chemical concentrations at a given site tend to be made only periodically. Thus, when measurements at only specific times are used, an analogous question arises regarding the extent to which the measurements of any parameter are representative enough to construct accurate time-averages.

Thus, the degree of accuracy of the above methodology will depend in detail on the representativeness of the measurements.

B. Very Uncertain Terms in the Loading Equation

Three of the terms in the above "loading equation" are expressed qualitatively only:

- ! fog deposition
- ! pollutant losses from the lake due to droplet resuspension
- ! indirect atmospheric loadings

At this time, conceptual "terms" are included in the loading equation to indicate that is known that these factors will influence the magnitude of the net loading, but, that it is not generally possible at this time to make quantitative estimates. These phenomena will be briefly discussed below.

i. Pollutant Losses from the Lake Due to Droplet Resuspension

While it is somewhat poorly understood at the present, water droplets can be "ejected" from the lake, especially as a result of the breaking of waves. While some of these droplets would be so large that they would quickly fall back into the lake, some are small enough to be carried aloft into the atmosphere above the lake. The water in these droplets will strive to reach thermodynamic equilibrium with the water vapor in the ambient air (as characterized, for example, by the relative humidity) and most or all of the water in the droplets will evaporate relatively quickly. Much of the inorganic and organic material contained in the droplets when they were first formed will remain in the new aerosol particles, even after the water has partially or completely evaporated. These new particles, then, can be seen as a way in which pollutants in the lake can be resuspended into the atmosphere, in a particle-related manner.

ii. Fog Deposition

Another rather poorly characterized deposition phenomenon is that related to fog. The depositional behavior of fog droplets will be different from particle-phase deposition under non-fog conditions. Moreover, fog deposition is not generally measured in precipitation samplers.

iii. Indirect Atmospheric Loadings

In addition to the direct atmospheric loading to a given lake, it is recognized that atmospheric deposition to land areas in a lake's watershed can contribute, indirectly, to the lake's pollutant loading. Pollutants deposited in the watershed can be washed by precipitation runoff directly to a lake or to a tributary which empties into a lake. It is believed that these indirect processes are probably less important than the direct deposition phenomena described above. However, much less is known about indirect atmospheric loading, and it is difficult to make even semi-quantitative estimates at this time.

C. The Capability of Monitoring Programs to Estimate Loading

It must be noted that the analysis (Cohen and Cooney, 1997) was somewhat limited, as the following information was not available for consideration at the time this analysis was conducted:

- **!** Data sets from the Integrated Atmospheric Deposition Network and from other monitoring programs in the Great Lakes region;
- Much of the data and publications developed in the AEOLOS (Atmospheric Exchange Over Lakes and Oceans) research program;
- **!** Essentially all of the data collected and being analyzed for the Lake Michigan Mass Balance Study;

! <u>Atmospheric Deposition to the Great Lakes and Coastal Waters</u>, a book published by the Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry.

The following observations and conclusions emerged from the review of monitoring programs that was carried out.

First, the inclusion (or lack of inclusion) of the BVES compounds in air and water monitoring programs is summarized in Columns 10-16 in Table 7. It can be seen that many of the BVES compounds are being monitored, but some are not. The following BVES compounds are apparently not being monitored systematically in the Great Lakes region:¹²

- ! alkylated lead
- ! 4-bromophenyl phenyl ether
- ! 3,3-dichlorobenzidene
- **!** 4,4'-methylene bis (2-chloroaniline)
- ! tetrachlorobenzenes and pentachlorobenzene¹³

Thus, obviously, current air monitoring programs do not appear to provide data for estimating the overall loading to the Great Lakes for the above BVES compounds.

PCDD/F's are not included in the IADN program, but, some ambient air measurements are being made in the Great Lakes region. These measurement programs have not been designed with Great Lakes atmospheric loading estimates in mind, however.¹⁴

Monitoring programs for BVES compounds in the water of the Great Lakes, necessary to make accurate estimates of the net atmospheric loadings (or volatilization) of vapor-phase substances, are more limited.

Except for PCB's and DDT, there have apparently been no water measurements in Lake Huron in the last five years (Column 14 of Table 7).

¹³. Monitoring of these compounds in precipitation is being done in conjunction with the Great Lakes Precipitation Network, carried out by the Canadian Centre for Inland Waters, Environment Canada. Ambient air measurements for these compounds, however, do not appear to be included in any of the monitoring programs identified.

¹⁴. Most of the current sampling locations for PCDD/F's in the Great Lakes region are in urban areas; the representativeness of these urban samples for lake-wide deposition estimates is, of course, an issue.

¹². Comprehensive Information about air monitoring programs *other* than the Integrated Atmospheric Deposition Network could not be obtained in time to be included in this draft. These additional programs include those sponsored by state/provincial agencies in Wisconsin, Michigan, Vermont, Ontario, and Quebec.

For several of the BVES compounds in the other Lakes, there have generally been one or two years in which measurements have been made in the past five years. The compounds included in various water monitoring programs in these other Lakes are summarized in Table 7 (Columns 12, 13, 15, 16). The fact that water measurements are not being made each year means that vapor-phase dry deposition loading estimates must sometimes be made with water concentration data that is one or more years old.

There appear to have been no measurements in any of the Great Lakes in the past five years for the following BVES compounds:

- ! alkylated lead
- ! cadmium or cadmium compounds
- ! mercury (except for measurements in Lake Michigan)
- ! tributyltin compounds
- ! pentachlorophenol
- 4-bromophenyl phenyl ether
- ! 3,3-dichlorobenzidene
- **!** 4,4'-methylene bis (2-chloroaniline)
- ! dinitropyrenes

Except for cadmium, all of the above compounds exist to a certain extent in the vapor phase in the atmosphere, and so, the lack of water concentration measurements make estimates of overall loading difficult.¹⁵ Cadmium is being measured in the air, and so, estimates of its overall loading to the Great Lakes can be attempted.¹⁶

For the BVES compounds that are being measured in the air and/or water phases, the issue of spatial representativeness remains a key concern. The relative importance of urban plumes has been the subject of several recent investigations, including the AEOLOS project and the Lake Michigan Mass Balance. Results from these studies are being presented elsewhere by others. It will be briefly noted here (based on Sweet, 1996) that for *some* pollutants, e.g., PAH's, it appears that there are substantially higher over-lake concentrations and deposition downwind of major urban centers (e.g., Chicago). For these pollutants, the concentrations measured at the IADN monitoring stations — which, for all of the Great Lakes except Lake Ontario, are in fairly rural locations — may not be representative of "average" over-lake conditions. For many of the BVES pollutants, however, there do not appear to be dramatic variations in

¹⁵. As noted above, there are apparently no ambient air measurements being made in the Great Lakes region for some of the compounds in the above list anyway.

¹⁶. Cadmium is believed to exist predominantly in the particulate phase in the atmosphere. Therefore, loading estimates based on precipitation and particle-phase deposition alone are appropriate. Consideration of gas-exchange with the lake's surface — for which water column measurements would be required — is not necessary.

air concentrations throughout the Great Lakes region, and so, the IADN measurements would seem to be providing adequate data. The results of the AEOLOS project and the Lake Michigan Mass Balance Study are eagerly anticipated as they are expected to provide substantial insight into this question.

It should be noted that comprehensive modeling of BVES compounds might be of great utility in providing additional insight into the representativeness of ambient monitoring data. Tests of the validity of the modeling could be made by comparing the predicted concentrations at the IADN sites against the actual measurements at those sampling locations. If the modeling methodology appeared valid, it could be used to estimate the spatial and temporal variability of concentrations throughout the region. These results would provide crucial information regarding the representativeness of existing measurements.

The accuracy of loading estimates to the lakes — even if ambient air and water measurements are being made *and* they were representative — is somewhat limited by uncertainties in the terms of the loading equation.

As mentioned above, three of the terms — fog deposition, droplet resuspension, and indirect atmospheric loading resulting from atmospheric deposition to the watershed — are not currently understood sufficiently to include them quantitatively in the loading estimates.

Uncertainties exist in the other terms as well. One uncertainty, for example, concerns the estimate of dry deposition velocity of particulate-phase pollutant. This will depend, of course, on many factors, including the particle size distribution of the pollutant being considered. Particle-size distributions are not generally measured in existing programs -- much less *pollutant-specific* particle size distributions. Thus, the specification of the particulate dry-deposition term in the loading equation is somewhat uncertain.

Finally, it would be useful if ambient monitoring data in the Great Lakes region could be made more readily available to all.

6. Summary

In Table 7, below, an overall summary of information about the atmospheric transport and deposition of the BVES persistent toxics substances to the Great Lakes is presented.

Overall, the key points that have emerged from this analysis include the following:

- ! Many of the BVES compounds appear to be capable of long range atmospheric transport.
- ! *Currently*, for most BVES compounds, there are either (a) no emissions inventory information available in the U.S. or Canada, or, (b) the information that is available is incomplete and/or presented with minimal geographical resolution and/or of uncertain reliability. Thus, for most of the BVES compounds, there do not appear to be currently available inventories that could be used as a reliable inputs to comprehensive atmospheric fate and transport models.
- ! Moreover, it appears, at least currently, that the limited availability of emissions testing data for many source classes of BVES pollutants represents a major impediment to developing accurate inventories.
- ! Substantial work is underway to improve and develop emissions inventories for many (but not all) of the BVES compounds. However, the degree to which the new inventories will be "transparent" (i.e., with full details made available) is unclear, as many inventories appear to be governed by policies that require facility-specific information to be kept confidential.
- ! The use of atmospheric models to trace the movement of persistent toxic substances from emissions sources to receptors is essential to understand the problem of pollution of the Great Lakes through the atmospheric pathway. The elucidation of source-receptor relationships is a necessary pre-requisite to developing and implementing approaches to reducing or virtually eliminating such pollutant input to the Great Lakes.
- Intere have been a number of worthwhile modeling analyses conducted to date, and there are a number of promising modeling efforts currently ongoing. Nevertheless, the current state of knowledge and ability of such efforts is somewhat limited due to the following factors:
 - ! uncertainties in emissions inventories (as noted above)
 - ! uncertainties in pollutant-specific atmospheric fate processes;
 - for some of the BVES pollutants, there are very few or no ambient

measurements against which to test the overall validity of models.

- ! the grasshopper effect may be important for many of the listed compounds, and its inclusion into atmospheric fate and transport models remains a significant challenge.
- ! Most modeling analyses done to date and most of those underway (that could be identified in this analysis) appear to be focused on estimating the *total* impact from all sources combined, and do not appear to be focused on elucidating specific source-receptor relationships.
- ! Systematic, ambient monitoring programs for air, precipitation, and water exist in the Great Lakes region for many of the BVES compounds. These data can be used to:
 - ! estimate the overall loading of monitored compounds to the Great Lakes (although uncertainties related to spatial representativeness for some compounds' measurements, e.g., PAH's, is a concern, and, for all of the measured compounds, there are uncertainties in the methodology of estimating the overall loading);
 - **!** provide information on source regions, using back-trajectory modeling;
 - ! provide evaluation data for comprehensive atmospheric fate and transport models.
- ! It would be helpful if a system could be established for making Great Lakes regional monitoring data readily available to the public and to the research community.
- ! For some of the BVES compounds, there appear to be no systematic, ambient monitoring programs in the air and/or water of the Great Lakes region, and so assessment of the significance of the atmospheric deposition pathway is difficult.

Table 7. Summary of Information About the Atmospheric Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes																
column#'s (see notes for descriptions)→	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17
		V/P	LRT	Geographically Resolved Emissions Inventories		Existing Modeling Results or Planned Analyses		Air & Precipitation Monitoring in G.L. Region		Water Monitoring in the Great Lakes: Any Samples 1992-1996?						
Compound or Compound Group	Level	Vapor-Particle Partitioning	Long-Range Air	Inventory Which May Exist or May Soon Exist	Inventory Suitable for	receptor-oriented	comprehensive	source-	Integrated Atmos. Dep. Network	Other Programs	Superior	Michigan	Huron	Erie	Ontario	Loading Estimate Possible?
MERCURY and MERCURY COMPOUNDS																
Elemental Mercury (Hg°)	I	v	1	-	-	-	2,3,8,11	-	-	-	-	-	-	 -	-	0
Divalent Mercury (e.g., $HgCl_2$)	I	v	2	-	-	-	2,3,8,11	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0
Monom eth yl Mercury	I	v	3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0
Total Gaseous Mercury	I	VV	1-3	-		-	-	-	J	CFUL	-	-	-	-	-	~ 0 (F)
Particulate Mercury	I	PP	2	-		-	2,3,8,11	-	J	TFUL	-	-	-	-	-	1
Total Mercury	I	v	1-2	NCLAGE	NE	17,23, 25	2,3,8,11	-	J	DTFUL	-	m	-	-	-	~ 0 (F)
OTHER METALS / ORGANOMETALLICS																
Alkylated Lead	I	(V V)	2	NCLAG	-	-	-	-	total Pb	-	-	-	-		-	0
Cadmium & Cadmium Compounds	II	ΡP	2	NLEAG	NE	18,19, 24,25	2,7	-	tota I Cd	TWMG	-	-	-	- 	-	1
TributyItin Compounds	П	v/p	3 - B	A	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	0
ORGANOCHLORINE BIOCIDES																
Aldrin / Dieldrin	I	VV	3 - 4	EO	-	22	-	-	А	GWM	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
Chlordane	I			(check)	-	21	-	-	Α (α,γ)	GW	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
DDT / DDD / DDE	I	v / p	2	EO	-	21	-	-	А	GWM	eu	m	u	eu	eu	1
Endrin		VV	3	EO	-	-	-	-	A'	G	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
Heptachlor / Heptachlor Epoxide	П	VV	3 - 4	NG	-	-	-	-	A'	G	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
Hexachlorocyclohexanes	П	v	1 - 2	nEOB	В	21,22	1	-	Α (α,γ)	GM	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
Methoxychlor		v / p	3	NOG	-	-	-	-	A'	G	е	-	-	е	е	~ 1
Mirex		(V V)	2	EO	-	-	-	-	A'	-	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
Pentachlorophenol		VV	2	NEAG	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-	-	-	-	0
Toxaphene		v / p	2	EO	-	21	10	-	С	-	s	s	-	-	u	~ 1

Table 7. Summary of Information About the Atmospheric Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes																
column#'s (see notes for descriptions)→	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16	17
		V/P	LRT	Geographically Emissions Inv	Existing Modeling Results Air & Precipitatio or Planned Analyses Monitoring in G.I Region			ipitation g in G.L. on	Water Monitoring in the Great Lakes: Any Samples 1992-1996?							
Compound or Compound Group		Vapor-Particle Partitioning	Long-Range Air	Inventory Which May Exist or May Soon Exist	Inventory Suitable for	receptor-oriented	comprehensive	source-	Integrated Atmos. Dep. Network	Other Programs	Superior	Michigan	Huron	Erie	Ontario	Loading Estimate Possible?
INDUSTRIAL / MISCELLANEOUS																
4-Bromophenyl Phenyl Ether	П	VV	3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0
3,3'-Dichlorobenzidene	П	v / p	2	NA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0
Hexachloro-1,3-Butadiene	П	VV	1	NG	N	-	-	-	-	NV	е	-	-	е	е	~ 1
4,4'-Methylene bis (2-Chloroaniline)	П	v	3 - 4	NA	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0
Octachlorostyrene	I	v	2	А	-	-	-	-	A'	0	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
CHLOROBENZENES				-		-	1		-		-					
1,4-dichlorobenzene	П	V V	2	NLA	N	-	-	-	-	GNWV	е	-	-	е	е	~ 1
Tetrachlorobenzenes	П	V V	1	nL	-	-	-	-	A'	G	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
Pentachlorobenzene	П	V V	1	nL	-	-	-	-	A'	G	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
Hexachlorobenzene	I	VV	1	NCLEAG	Ν	22	-	13	А	GOWM	е	-	-	е	eu	~ 1
POLYCHLORINATED DIBENZO-P-DIOXIN	S & DIE	BENZOFU	RANS (PC	DD/F'S) and POL	YCHLORINA	TED BIPHE	ENYLS (PC	B'S)			-	1	1			
PCDD/F's	I	v / p	2	NCLEOAGFR	Ν	-	2,9	13,14	-	BPV	е	u	-	е	-	½ (G)
PCB's	I	v / p	2	NCLEOG	-	21,22	-	-	A (E)	MV	eu	mu	u	eu	eu	1
POLYCYCLIC AROMATIC HYDROCARBO	NS						1				-	1	1			
Anthracene	П	VV	3	NcleOAG	Ν	22	-	-	А	κv	-	-	-	-	u	½ (H)
Benz (a) Anthracene		v / p	2	NcleOG	N	22	-	-	А	KVW	е	u	-	е	u	~ 1
Benzo (a) Pyrene		р	2	NcleOAG	Ν	22	-	-	А	KVW	е	u	-	е	eu	~ 1
Benzo (g,h,i) Perylene		р	2	NcleOG	N	-	-	-	А	κv	е	u	-	е	eu	~ 1
Dinitropyrenes		v / p	2	OA	-	-	-	-	-	0	-	-	-	-	-	0
Phenanthrene		(V V)	3	NcleO	N	-	-	-	А	KWV	е	u	-	е	eu	~ 1
Perylene		р	2	eO	-	-	-	-	-	к	-	-	-	-	-	0
PAH's as a group	II-a	v / p	2	NCLEOAG	Ν	-	2	-	A	KVWM	е	u	-	е	eu	~ 1

Column-b	y-Columr	1 Notes for Table 7.													
2	Levell	or II compounds [as designated in the B	inational Virtual Elin	nination Strategy (see text)]											
3	Vapor/Particle Partitioning Characteristics of Compound(s) ("V/P") (based on Cohen, 1997a) P P = Compound is expected to exist almost entirely in the particle phase in the atmosphere (fraction adsorbed ≥ 98% under all conditions) p = Compound is expected to exist mostly in the particle phase in the atmosphere (fraction adsorbed ≥ 90% under all conditions) v/p = Compound is expected to exist in significant proportions in both the particle phase and the vapor phase as conditions vary v = Compound is expected to exist mostly in the vapor phase in the atmosphere (fraction adsorbed ≤ 10% under all conditions) V V = Compound is expected to exist mostly in the vapor phase in the atmosphere (fraction adsorbed ≤ 10% under all conditions) V V = Compound is expected to exist mostly in the vapor phase in the atmosphere (fraction adsorbed ≤ 10% under all conditions) V V = Compound is expected to exist almost entirely in the vapor phase in the atmosphere (fraction adsorbed ≤ 2% under all conditions)														
4	 L.R.T. (Long Range Transport) Potential (Rating) This analysis has not included quantitative, integrated modeling in its scope, due to time limitations. Instead, a qualitative approach to the assessment of long-range atmospheric transport has been taken. In this approach, pollutants have been generally categorized as to the relative importance of various fate mechanisms. Based on these considerations, an attempt has been made to qualitatively estimate the atmospheric lifetimes of each of the pollutants considered in this analysis. A "Long Range Air Transport Potential" rating scale of 1-4 is defined as follows: Rating = 1 The pollutant is extermely long-lived in the atmosphere, with an atmospheric residence times on the order of at least a week to perhaps several months; long range transport can definitely occur over 1000's to 10,000's of kilometers. Rating = 3 The pollutant is relatively short-lived in the atmosphere, with atmospheric residence times on the order of several hours to a few days; atmospheric transport may occur on regional, mesoscale distances, perhaps of several 100's to perhaps even a 1000 kilometers. Rating = 4 The pollutant is extermely short-lived in the atmosphere, with atmospheric residence times on the order of seconds to minutes to at most an hour or so; with such pollutants, atmospheric transport of emissions will be limited to the local region around the source. 														
5	Abbreviations for Inventories: N = USEPA National Toxics Inventory, Version 2.0 C = USEPA Clean Air Act Section 112(c)(6) H = USEPA National Mercury (Hg) Study L = USEPA document series: Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of E = Inventories based on Environment Canada emissions databases and information, prepared for this analysis by David Niemi/Marc Deslauriers of Environment Canada O = Ontario and Eastern North America Inventory prepared by Ortech for OMOEE A = Canada Ontario Agreement Inventory (initially prepared by David Putnam; recently updated by Envr. Canada and the Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy G = Great Lakes Regional Toxics Inventory B = ORTECH/Environment Canada Biocide Inventories F = Canadian PCDD/F Inventory to be Developed by Federal Provincial Task Force on PCDD/F R = U.S. PCDD/F Inventory being Developed in Conjunction with Dioxin Reassessment (contact: David Cleverly, EPA) Note: if the compound is included as part of a group in the inventory, then it is listed as a small case letter corresponding to the above inventory codes (e.g., the USEPA														
6	Invento	ries with relatively complete emissions es	imates, with geogram	phical resolution <i>smaller</i> than the p	rovince, state, or federal level	, that could be ob	tained in this ar	nalysis.							
7-9	Modeli	ng analyses with available results, or with	results expected; nur	mbers in columns refer to numbers	assigned to modeling analyse	s in Table 5.									
10	The IAI measur	DN program consists of 5 master stations, p red at each site. A = measured in program	lus ~14 satellite stati ; A' = measured at sc	ions, in the Great Lakes region. Ai ome or all Canadian IADN sites, but	r and precipitation concentrati t not at U.S. IADN sites; for add	ons of the indicate ditional notes, see	ed compounds a below.	are							
11	Other a betwee	i r and precipitation monitoring program n 10-100 km of a Great Lake, and the nur	s. If information was nber of sites in State	s available, the number of monitori Provinces adjoining the Great La	ng sites within 0-10 km of a Gr kes (Manitoba and Quebec we	eat Lake, the num re also included)	ber of sites are listed.								
	Code	Program	Sponsor	Phase Sampled	Compounds	0-10 km	10-100 km	> 100 km							
	D	Mercury Deposition Network	various	precipitation	total mercury	1	5	6							
	к	Toxics Sampling Network-PAH sites	Envr Canada	vapor + particulate	PAH's only	4	1	4							
	0	Toxics Sampling Network-COA sites	Envr Canada	vapor + particulate	OCS, DNP, HCB, PCP	4	1	0							
	Ν	Toxics Sampling Network-VOC sites	Envr Canada	vapor	VOC's only	7	4	11							

	В	Toxics Sampling Network-PCDD/F	Envr Canada	vapor + particulate	PCDD/F only	4	1	4				
	т	Toxics Sampling Network-metals	Envr Canada	particulate	incl. total Cd, Pb, Hg	3	2	5				
	С	CAMNet	Envr Canada	vapor (+precip@>100km site)	total Hg	1	1	1				
	G	Great Lakes Precipitation Network Can. Centre for Inland Waters	Envr Canada	precipitation	many compounds	7	2	0				
	Р	PCDD/F Sampling	OMOEE	vapor + particulate	PCDD/F only	1	1	0				
	М	"air toxics monitoring"	Michigan DNR	vapor + particulate	ongoing (?)	1	3	0				
	L	"Lake Champlain Study"	?	vapor, particulate, precip. (?)	mercury	0	0	1				
	V	Haz. Air Contam. Monitoring Prog.	Vermont ANR	vapor + particulate	many compounds	0	0	5				
	W	Green Bay Urban Air Toxics Monitor.	Wisconsin DNR	vapor + particulate	many compounds	1	0	0				
	U	Air Quality Laboratory monitoring	Univ. Michigan	vapor, particulate, precip. (?)	mercury	0	1	0				
	F	Air Quality Laboratory monitoring	"trust fund"	vapor, particulate, precip. (?)	mercury	1	0	0				
17	<pre>e = measurements by Environment Canada; u = measurements by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency m = measurements in the Lake Michigan MassBalance Study (sponsored by U.S. EPA); s = sampling conducted by D. Swackhamer et al. (personal communication)</pre> Loading Estimate Possible? [0 = no; 1 = yes; ½ = somewhat possible] "~ 1" indicates that air/water gas exchange may be an important pathway, but, that water measurements have not been made in all of the Great Lakes. For the lakes in which water measurements are available, rough estimates of loading can be made; for the lakes for which measurement are not available, very rough loading estimates could be made by using. for example, the average water concentrations measured in other lakes.											
ADDITION	IAL NOTE	S for Table 7 , relating to columns 2,4, 10	, and 12-17 only. <i>N</i> e	ote: these letter-coded notes are no	otrelevant to column 5 or 11.							
II-a	For this	analysis, several additional PAH's were c	onsidered, consisting	of the remaining compounds in th	e EPA's 16-PAH list and the A	TSDR 17-PAH list						
В	Tributy	Itin existence in significant amounts in the	e atmosphere is unce	rtain. If present in the atmosphere	, it's overall long range transp	ort rating might be	on the order of	"3".				
С	Measur	ements of total toxaphene and major con	genersare being ma	de at Eagle Harbor and Pt. Petre	in a collaborative research pro	ject involving Env	r Canada & Ind	iana Univ.				
D	Other P	AH's included in the IADN program included	de coronene and rete	ene								
E	Conger	ner specific measurements and homologu	e group totals									
F	Except for Lake Mich., mercury has not been measured in the water of the Great Lakes; speciation info of Hg in air/water phases limited; thus, estimates are difficult to make.											
G	Vapor- and particulate-phase PCDD/F is being measured in multi-site monitoring programs in Canada, sponsored by Envr. Canada and the Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy, and at several sites in Vermont. These programs were not designed specifically for estimating loading to the Great Lakes, but, there are several sites in the region.											
н	Only da concen	ata for Lake Ontario could be found; thus trationsfound in Lake Ontario, asa first a	estimates could be m pproximation.	ade for that Lake. Crude estimate	s could possibly be made for t	he other Great La	kes,using the wa	ater				
J	Total gaseous and particulate-phase Hg were measured at the five IADN master stations during 1995 and 1996 in a research program. This program stopped in December 1996. Sampling at Eagle Harbor is continuing, supported by a trust fund. Sampling at Pt. Petre is being conducted for total gaseous mercury, sponsored by Environment Canada. Sampling for total mercury in precipitation is being conducted at two IADN satellite sites (Brule River, Wisconsin and Dorset, Ontario) as part of the Mercury Deposition Network.											

References and Bibliography

- Arimoto, R. (1989). "Atmospheric Deposition of Chemical Contaminants to the Great Lakes." <u>Journal of</u> <u>Great Lakes Research</u> **15**(2): 339-356.
- Axelrad, D. (1997). Personal communication.
- Bidleman, T. F. (1988). "Atmospheric Processes Wet and Dry Deposition Of Organic-Compounds Are Controlled By Their Vapor Particle Partitioning." <u>Environmental Science & Technology</u> 22(4): 361-367.
- Brown, P. and N. Thornton (1996). <u>Tier I and II Substance Profiles per Canada Ontario Agreement</u> <u>Respecting the Great Lakes Basin: Update</u>. Environment Canada (Pollution Prevention and Abatement Division, Ontario Region); Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy (Program Development Branch & Pollution Prevention Office).
- Blanchard, P., J.F. Hopper, and R.M. Hoff (1997). "Principal Component Analysis of IADN Elemental Data from a Site in Ontario." Personal Communication. Paper to be Presented at the Air and Waste Management Association's 90th Annual Meeting and Exhibition, June 8-13, 1997, Toronto, Ontario, Canada.
- Bloxam, R. (1997). <u>Modeling Mercury Atmospheric Transport, Chemistry and Deposition</u>. Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy. Personal Communication.
- Bloxam, R., S. Wong, P.K. Misra, E. Voldner, W. Schroeder, G. Petersen (1991). "Modeling the Long-Range Transport, Transformation, and Deposition of Mercury in a Comprehensive Eulerian Framework." Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Heavy Metals in the Environment. CEP Consultants Ltd., Heavy Metals Secretariat, Edinburgh, U.K.
- Bullock, O.R. (1997a). Personal Communication.
- Bullock, O.R., W.G. Benjey, and M.H. Keating (1997b). "The Modeling of Regional Scale Atmospheric Mercury Transport and Deposition Using RELMAP." Accepted for publication in <u>Atmospheric</u> <u>Deposition to the Great Lakes and Coastal Waters</u>, edited by Joel Baker, to be published by the Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry (forthcoming).
- Bullock, O.R. (1997c). "Description of RELMAP Modeling System for Atmospheric Dioxins and Furans." Personal Communication (Draft; Not for Citation or Quotation).
- Carhart, R.A., A.J. Policastro, M. Wastag, and L. Coke (1989). "Evaluation of Eight Short-Term Long-Range Transport Models Using Field Data." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **23**(1): 85-105.
- Clark, T.L. (1992a). "Atmospheric Deposition of Toxic Metals to Lake Michigan: Preliminary Annual Model Calculations." Presented at the Environmental Protection Agency/Air and Waste Management Association International Symposium of Measurement of Toxic and Related Air Pollutants, Durham, NC, May 1992 (EPA/600/A-92/239; NTIS PB93-120954/XAB).
- Clark, T.L. (1992b). "Model Calculations of the Annual Atmospheric Deposition of Toxic Metals to Lake Michigan." Presented at the Annual Meeting of the Air and Waste Management Association (85th), Kansas City, MO, June 23-27, 1992 (EPA/600/A-92/234; NTIS PB93-120905/XAB).
- Clark, T. L., E. C. Voldner, et al. (1989). "The Evaluation Of Long-Term Sulfur Deposition Models." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **23**(10): 2267-2288.

- Clark, T.L., R.L. Dennis, S.K. Seilkop, E.C. Voldner, M.P. Olson, M. Alvo (1987). <u>International Sulfur</u> <u>Deposition Model Evaluation</u> (published jointly by the EPA (EPA/600/3-87-008) and Environment Canada (Atmospheric Environment Service Publication Number ARD-87-1).
- Clarke, J.F., T.L. Clark, J.K.S. Ching, P.L. Haagenson, R.B. Husar and D.E. Patterson (1983). "Assessment of Model Simulation of Long Distance Transport." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **17**(12): 2449-2462.
- Cleverly, D. (1997). Personal communication.
- Cohen, M. (1997a). <u>The Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes.</u> <u>I. The Capability of Specific Persistent Toxic Substances to be Subjected to Long Range</u> <u>Atmospheric Transport</u>. Prepared for the International Joint Commission's International Air Quality Advisory Board, Windsor, Ontario.
- Cohen, M. (1997b). <u>The Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes.</u> <u>II. Review of the Status and Capabilities of U.S. and Canadian Emissions Inventories for</u> <u>Binational Virtual Elimination Subtances</u>. Prepared for the International Joint Commission's International Air Quality Advisory Board, Windsor, Ontario.
- Cohen, M. (1997c). <u>The Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes.</u> <u>III. Modeling the Atmospheric Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the</u> <u>Great Lakes</u>. Prepared for the International Joint Commission's International Air Quality Advisory Board, Windsor, Ontario.
- Cohen, M. and P. Cooney (1997). <u>The Transport and Deposition of Persistent Toxic Substances to the</u> <u>Great Lakes. IV. The Use of Ambient Monitoring to Estimate the Atmospheric Loading of</u> <u>Persistent Toxic Substances to the Great Lakes</u>. Prepared for the International Joint Commission's International Air Quality Advisory Board, Windsor, Ontario.
- Cohen, M., B. Commoner, H. Eisl, P. Bartlett, A. Dickar, C. Hill, J. Quigley, J. Rosenthal (1995). <u>Quantitative Estimation of the Entry of Dioxins, Furans and Hexachlorobenzene into the Great</u> <u>Lakes from Airborne and Waterborne Sources</u>. Center for the Biology of Natural Systems (CBNS), Queens College, Flushing NY.
- Dastoor, A. P. and J. Pudykiewicz (1996). "A Numerical Global Meteorological Sulfur Transport Model and Its Application to Arctic Air-Pollution." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **30**(9): 1501-1522.
- Dennis, R.L. (1997). "Using the Regional Acid Deposition Model to Determine the Nitrogen Deposition Airshed of the Chesapeake Bay Watershed." Accepted for publication in <u>Atmospheric Deposition</u> to the Great Lakes and Coastal Waters, edited by Joel Baker, to be published by the Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry (forthcoming).
- Dennis, R. L., D. W. Byun, J.H. Novak, K. J. Galluppi, C.J. Coats, and M. A. Vouk (1996). "The Next-Generation Of Integrated Air-Quality Modeling - EPA's Models-3." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **30**(12): 1925-1938.
- Dennis, R.L., W.R. Barchet, T.L. Clark, S.K. Seilkop (1990a). "Evaluation of Regional Acidic Deposition Models." NAPAP Report #5, Part I. In: NAPAP (National Acid Precipitation Assessment Program): <u>Acidic Deposition: State of Science and Technology. Volume I. Emissions,</u> <u>Atmospheric Processes, and Deposition</u>, edited by P. Irving, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C., 1991.
- de Voogt, P., B. Jansson (1993). "Vertical and Long-Range Transport of Persistent Organics in the Atmosphere." <u>Review of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology</u> **132**:1-27

Draxler, R. (1995). Personal communication, NOAA Air Resources Lab., Silver Spring, MD.

- Draxler, R. (1994). HY-SPLIT Deposition Module, NOAA Air Resources Laboratory, Silver Spring, MD.
- Draxler, R. (1992). "Hybrid Single-Particle Lagrangian Integrated Trajectories (HY-SPLIT): Version 3.0 --User's Guide and Model Description." NOAA Technical Memo. ERL ARL-195 (Silver Spring, MD: NOAA Air Resources Lab.).
- Eisenreich, S.J. and W.M.J. Strachan (1992). <u>Estimating Atmospheric Deposition of Toxic Substances</u> <u>to the Great Lakes — An Update</u>. Workshop held at the Canada Centre for Inland Waters, Burlington Ontario, sponsored by the Great Lakes Protection Fund and Environment Canada.
- Eisenreich, S. J., B. B. Looney, et al. (1981). "Airborne Organic Contaminants In the Great-Lakes Ecosystem." <u>Environmental Science & Technology</u> **15**(1): 30-38.
- Eliassen, A. (1980). "A Review of Long-Range Transport Modeling." <u>Journal of Applied Meteorology</u> **19**(3):231-240.
- Environment Canada and U.S. EPA (1996). <u>Canada-United States Strategy for the Virtual Elimination of</u> <u>Persistent Toxic Substances in the Great Lakes Basin</u>.
- Environment Canada (1996). Inventory information assembled and supplied for this project by David Niemi, Environment Canada.
- Environment Canada, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Ontario Ministry of Environment and Energy (1994). <u>Integrated Atmospheric Deposition Network Quality Assurance Program Plan</u>. Revised Version 0.2, February 28, 1994.
- Fisher, B.E.A (1983). "A Review of the Processes and Modeling of Long-Range Transport of Air Pollutants." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **17**(10):1865-1880.
- Gatz, D. F. and J. M. Prospero (1996). "A Large Silicon-Aluminum Aerosol Plume In Central Illinois -North-African Desert Dust." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **30**(22): 3789-3799.
- Gao, N., P.K. Hopke, and N.W. Reid (1996). "Possible Sources for Some Trace Elements Found in Airborne Particles and Precipitation in Dorset, Ontario." <u>Journal of the Air and Waste</u> <u>Management Association</u> **46**:1035-1047.
- Guthrie, P.D., C.A. Emery, M.P. Ligocki, and G.E. Mansell (1995). Phase I of the Great Waters Impacts Analysis Pilot Study. Final Report. Prepared by Systems Applications International, San Rafael CA, for Dan Axelrad, U.S. EPA (Contract No. 69-D2-0189; Work Assignment No. 2-34).
- Hanna, S.R., G.A. Briggs, and R.P. Hosker (1982). <u>Handbook on Atmospheric Diffusion</u>. U.S. Department of Energy. Report # DOE/TIC-11223 (DE82002045). [Library of Congress Call #: QC880.4.D44.H36 (1982)].
- Hansen, D.A., R.L. Dennis, A. Ebel, S.R. Hanna, J. Kaye, and R. Thuillier (1994). "The Quest for an Advanced Regional Air Quality Model." <u>Environmental Science & Technology</u> **28**(2):A70-A77.
- Harkov, R. (1986). "Semivolatile Organic Compounds in the Atmosphere: A Review." <u>J. Environ. Sci. &</u> <u>Health</u> **A21**(5):409-433.
- Hoff, R. M., W. M. J. Strachan, *et al.* (1996). "Atmospheric Deposition Of Toxic-Chemicals to the Great-Lakes — a Review Of Data Through 1994." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **30**(20): 3505-3527.

- Hoff, R. M., D. C. G. Muir, et al. (1992a). "Annual Cycle Of Polychlorinated-Biphenyls and Organohalogen Pesticides In Air In Southern Ontario .1. Air Concentration Data." <u>Environmental</u> <u>Science & Technology</u> 26(2): 266-275.
- Hoff, R. M., D. C. G. Muir, et al. (1992b). "Annual Cycle Of Polychlorinated-Biphenyls and Organohalogen Pesticides In Air In Southern Ontario .2. Atmospheric Transport and Sources." <u>Environmental Science & Technology</u> 26(2): 276-283.
- Hoyer, M., J. Burke, et al. (1995). "Atmospheric Sources, Transport and Deposition Of Mercury In Michigan - 2 Years Of Event Precipitation." <u>Water Air and Soil Pollution</u> **80**(1-4): 199-208.
- Johnson, N. D., M. T. Scholtz, et al. (1992). MOE Toxic Chemical Emission Inventory for Ontario and Eastern North America, prepared for Air Resources Branch, Ontario Ministry of the Environment. Mississauga, Ontario, Ortech, International. Final Report Number P.92-T61-5429/OG.
- Junge, C. E. (1977). Basic Considerations About Trace Constituents in the Atmosphere as Related to the Fate of Global Pollutants. <u>Fate of Pollutants in the Air and Water Environments</u>. I. H. Suffet. New York, Wiley: 7-22.
- Keeler, G. J. and N. Pirrone (1996). "Atmospheric Transport and Deposition Of Trace-Elements to Lake Erie From Urban Areas." <u>Water Science and Technology</u> **33**(4-5): 259-265.
- Keeler, G.J. (1994). Lake Michigan Urban Air Toxics Study. EPA/600/R-94-191.(Obtained from NTIS: PB95-129102).
- Klug W., G. Graziani, G. Grippa, D. Pierce, C. Tassone, editors (1992). <u>Evaluation of Long Range</u> <u>Atmospheric Transport Models Using Environmental Radioactivity Data from the Chernobyl</u> <u>Accident (Atmospheric Transport Model Evaluation Study (The ATMES Report)</u>. Elsevier Applied Science, New York.
- L&E-Cadmium (1993). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Cadmium and Cadmium Compounds. Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA-454/R-93-040.
- L&E-Chlorobenzenes (1994). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Chlorobenzenes (Revised). Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA-454/R-93-044.
- L&E-Dioxins (1995). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Dioxins and Furans, April 1995 Draft Report prepared by Radian Corporation. Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA Contract # 68-D2-0160.
- L&E-Dioxins (1997). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Dioxins and Furans. Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA-454/R-97-003.
- L&E-POM (1995). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Polycyclic Organic Matter, November 1994 Draft Report prepared by Radian Corporation. Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA Contract # 68-D2-0160.
- L&E-Lead (1996). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Lead and Lead Compounds, July 1996 Draft prepared for the U.S. EPA by Eastern Research Group. Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA Contract # 68-D2-0160.

- L&E-Mercury (1997). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Mercury and Mercury Compounds. Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA-454/R-97-012.
- L&E-Mercury (1993). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Mercury and Mercury Compounds. Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA-454/R-93-023.
- L&E-PCB's (1987). Locating and Estimating Air Emissions from Sources of Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCB). Research Triangle Park, NC, U.S. EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards. EPA-450/R-84-007n.
- Levy, H. (1990). "Regional and Global Transport and Distribution of Trace Species Released at the Earth's Surface." in Long Range Transport of Pesticides, edited by D. Kurtz, Lewis Publishers, Chelsea MI, pp 83-95.
- Li , Y.-F., A. McMillan, M.T. Scholtz (1996). "Global HCH Usage with 1° x 1° Longitude/Latitude Resolution." <u>Environmental Science and Technology</u> **30**(12):3525-3533.
- Mackay, D., S. Paterson, and W.H. Schroeder (1986). "Model Describing the Rates of Transfer Processes of Organic Chemicals between Atmosphere and Water." <u>Environmental Science and</u> <u>Technology</u> **20**(8):810-816.
- McHenry, J. N., F. S. Binkowski, R.L. Dennis, J.S. Chang, and D. Hopkins (1992). "The Tagged Species Engineering Model (TSEM)." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **26**(8):1427-1443.
- McQueen, J.T., R.A Valigura, and B.J.B. Stunder (1997a). "Evaluation of Surface Flux and Turbulence Predictions Over the Chesapeake Bay from a Mesoscale Model." Paper prepared for the American Meteorological Society's 1997 annual conference. Personal communication, J.T. McQueen, NOAA Air Resources Laboratory, Silver Spring, Maryland.
- McQueen, J.T., R.A. Valigura, and B.J.B. Stunder (1997b). "Evaluation of the Regional Atmospheric Modeling System for Estimating Nitric Acid Pollution Deposition onto the Chesapeake Bay. <u>Atmospheric Environment</u>. (in press).
- McQueen, J., J. Ching, K. Mitchell, T. Schlatter, D. Stensrud, et al. (1996a). <u>NOAA Mesoscale</u> <u>Modelers' Report: Opportunities for Collaboration</u>. NOAA Air Resources Laboratory, Silver Spring, MD.
- McQueen, J.T., R.R. Draxler, B.J.B. Stunder, and G.D. Rolph (1996b). <u>An Overview of the Regional</u> <u>Atmospheric Modeling System (RAMS) as Applied at the NOAA Air Resources Laboratory</u>. NOAA Air Resources Laboratory, Silver Spring, Maryland (in press) (as cited by McQueen et al., 1996a).
- NAPAP (National Acid Precipitation Assessment Program) (1991). <u>Acidic Deposition: State of Science</u> <u>and Technology. Volume I. Emissions, Atmospheric Processes, and Deposition</u>, edited by P. Irving, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.
- Novak, J.H., R.L. Dennis, D.W. Byun, J.E. Pleim, K.J. Galluppi, C.J. Coats, S. Chall, and M.A. Vouk (1995). <u>EPA Third-Generation Air Quality Modeling System. Volume 1: Concept</u>. EPA-600/R-95/082. June.

- Petersen, G., J. Munthie, K. Pleijel, R. Bloxam, and A. Vinod Kumar (1997). A Comprehensive Eulerian Modeling Framework for Airborne Mercury Species: Development and Testing of a Tropospheric Chemistry Model (TCM). Submitted on September 10, 1996 to <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> special issue on Atmospheric Transport, Chemistry and Deposition of Mercury (edited by S.E. Lindberg, G. Petersen, and G. Keeler).
- Petersen, G. (1996). <u>The Current State and Future Direction of Numerical Models in Simulating</u> <u>Atmospheric Long Range Transport of Heavy Metals Over Europe: A Review</u>. Invited lecture and background document for the U.N. ECE Workshop Assessment of EMEP Activities Concerning Heavy Metals and Persistent Organic Pollutants and Their Further Development, EMEP Meteorological Synthesizing Center East, Moscow Russia, September 24-26, 1996.
- Petersen, G., J. Munthe, R. Bloxam (1996). "Numerical Modeling of Regional Transport, Chemical Transformations and Deposition Fluxes of Airborne Mercury Species." in <u>Global and Regional</u> <u>Mercury Cycles: Sources, Fluxes and Mass Balances</u>, edited by W Baeyens et al. Kluwer Academic Publishers, The Netherlands. pp 191-217.
- Petersen, G., A. Iverfeldt, and J. Munthie (1995). "Atmospheric Mercury Species Over Central and Northern Europe. Model Calculations and Comparison with Observations from the Nordic Air and Precipitation Network for 1987 and 1988." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **29**(1): 47-67.
- Pirrone, N. and G. J. Keeler (1996a). "The Rouge River Watershed Pollution By Trace-Elements -Atmospheric Depositions and Emission Sources." <u>Water Science and Technology</u> **33**(4-5): 267-275.
- Pirrone, N. and G. J. Keeler (1996b). "A Preliminary Assessment Of the Urban Pollution In the Great-Lakes Region." <u>Science Of the Total Environment</u> **190**: 91-98.
- Pirrone, N., G. J. Keeler, et al. (1995a). "Dry Deposition Of Trace-Elements to Lake-Michigan a Hybrid-Receptor Deposition Modeling Approach." <u>Environmental Science & Technology</u> **29**(8): 2112-2122.
- Pirrone, N., G. J. Keeler, et al. (1995b). "Dry Deposition Of Semivolatile Organic-Compounds to Lake-Michigan." <u>Environmental Science & Technology</u> **29**(8): 2123-2132.
- Pirrone, N. and G. J. Keeler (1993). "Deposition Of Trace-Metals In Urban and Rural-Areas In the Lake-Michigan Basin." <u>Water Science and Technology</u> **28**(3-5): 261-270.
- Pudykiewicz, J. and A. Koziol (1997). "Modeling the Global Distribution of Hexachlorocyclohexane (HCH) Using a Three Dimensional Atmospheric Tracer Model." Abstract of Presentation of AMAP International Symposium on Environmental Pollution of the Arctic. Personal Communication.
- Pudykiewicz, J. and A.P. Dastoor (1996). "Study of the Global Scale Transport of Sulphur and Persistent Organic Pollutants with Special Emphasis on Arctic Regions." <u>Environmental Studies</u> <u>No. 73. Synopsis of Research Conducted Under the 1994/95 Northern Contaminants Program</u>. edited by J.L. Murray, R.G. Shearer, and S.L. Han. Northern Affairs Program, Ministry of Indian Affairs and Northern Development, Ottawa, ISBN 0-662-24414-1.
- Putnam, D. L. (1995). <u>Sources, Releases and Loadings -- Preliminary Estimates for COA (Canada</u> <u>Ontario Agreement) Substances</u>. Prepared for Environment Canada, Environmental Protection Branch, Pollution Prevention and Abatement Division, Ontario Region, Under Contract # KE409-4-0261. Newmarket, Ontario, Environmental Quality Systems.

- Rea, A. W., G. J. Keeler, et al. (1996). "The Deposition Of Mercury In Throughfall and Litterfall In the Lake Champlain Watershed - a Short-Term Study." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **30**(19): 3257-3263.
- Risebrough, R. (1990). "Beyond Long-Range Transport: A Model of a Global Gas Chromatographic System." in Long Range Transport of Pesticides ed. by David A. Kurtz (Chelsea, MI: Lewis Pub.).
- RMCC (1990). <u>The 1990 Canadian Long-Range Transport of Air Pollutants and Acid Deposition</u> <u>Asessment Report. Part 3. Atmospheric Sciences</u>. Federal/Provincial Research and Monitoring Coordinating Committee (RMCC). Edited by M.A. Lusis and M.L. Phillips.
- SAI (1996). Draft Final User's Guide to the Regulatory Modeling System for Aerosols and Deposition (REMSAD). Prepared by Systems Applications International (SAI), Inc., San Rafael, California. SYSAPP-96\42. This report can be downloaded from the EPA's Technology Transfer Network (TTN) Bulletin Board.
- Sandroni, S. (editor) (1987). Regional and Long-Range Transport of Air Pollution. Elsevier, New York.
- Scholtz, M.T. (1997). Personal communication. ORTECH Corporation, Mississagua, Ontario.
- Schroeder, W.H. and D.A. Lane (1988). "The Fate of Toxic Airborne Pollutants." <u>Environmental</u> <u>Science and Technology</u> **22**(3):240-246.
- Seinfeld, J.H. (1986). <u>Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics of Air Pollution</u>, Wiley and Sons, New York.
- Shannon, J.D. (1997a). <u>Atmospheric Pathways Module</u>. Environmental Research Division, Argonne National Laboratory. Argonne, Illinois.
- Shannon, J.D. (1997b). Personal Communication. Environmental Research Division, Argonne National Laboratory. Argonne, Illinois.
- Shannon, J. D. and E. C. Voldner (1995). "Modeling Atmospheric Concentrations Of Mercury and Deposition to the Great-Lakes." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **29**(14): 1649-1661.
- Stab, J.A., W.P. Cofino, et al. (1994). "Assessment of Transport Routes of Triphenyl Tin Used in Potato Culture in the Netherlands." <u>Analytica Chimica Acta</u> **286**(3): 335-341.
- Strachan, W., and S. Eisenreich (1988). <u>Mass Balancing of Toxic Chemicals in the Great Lakes: The</u> <u>Role of Atmospheric Deposition</u>. Appendix I from the Workshop on the Estimation of Atmospheric Loadings of Toxic Chemicals to the Great Lakes Basin (International Joint Commission, Windsor, Ontario).
- Sweet, C.W. (1996). "How Well do Measurements from the IADN Network Reflect Atmospheric Deposition to the Great Lakes?" Presentation at the Air and Waste Management Association's Conference on <u>Atmospheric Deposition to the Great Waters</u>, Niagara Falls, NY, October 28-30, 1996.
- Sweet, C.W., D.F. Gatz, R.M. Hoff (1995). "Measuring Toxic Atmospheric Deposition to the Great Lakes: The Integrated Atmospheric Deposition Network (IADN)." Manuscript kindly provided as a personal communication from Clyde W. Sweet, Illinois State Water Survey.

- U.S.EPA (1996a). Emissions Inventory of Section 112(c)(6) Pollutants: Polycyclic Organic Matter (POM), 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD)/2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzofuran (TCDF), Polychlorinated Biphenyl Compounds (PCBs), Hexachlorobenzene, Mercury, and Alkylated Lead. Draft Report. Research Triangle Park, NC. Emission Factor & Inventory Group and Visibility & Ecosystem Protection Group.
- U.S.EPA (1996b). <u>Mercury Study Report to Congress.</u> Volume II: An Inventory of Anthropogenic <u>Mercury Emissions in the United States.</u> <u>SAB Review Draft</u>. Research Triangle Park, NC, EPA Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards & Office of Research and Development, EPA-452/R-96-001b.
- U.S. EPA (1996c). <u>Mercury Study Report to Congress.</u> Volume III: An Assessment of Exposure from <u>Anthropogenic Mercury Emissions in the United States.</u> SAB Review Draft. Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards and Office of Research and Development. EPA-452/R-96-001c.
- U.S. EPA (1996d). <u>Guideline on Air Quality Models (Revised</u>). U.S. EPA Office of Air and Radiation, Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards, Research Triangle Park, NC. EPA-450/2-78-027R (note: document has been continually updated).
- U.S. EPA (August 1996). Version 2.0 National Toxic Inventory, Research Triangle Park, North Carolina.
- Valigura, R.A., W.T. Luke, R.S. Artz, B.B. Hicks (1996). <u>Atmospheric Nutrient Input to Coast Areas:</u> <u>Reducing the Uncertainties</u>. NOAA Coastal Ocean Program. Decision Analysis Series No. 9. NOAA Coastal Ocean Office, Silver Spring MD.
- Voldner, E.C., J.D. Shannon, D. Mackay (1993). "Modeled Trends in Atmospheric Deposition of Lead to the Great Lakes and Resulting Lake Mass Balance." Presented at the 9th International Conference on Heavy Metals in the Environment. Graphics from presentation kindly provided as personal communication from Jack Shannon, Argonne National Laboratory. Abstract in the <u>Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Heavy Metals in the Environment</u>, p 275. CEP Consultants Ltd., Heavy Metals Secretariat, Edinburgh, U.K.
- Voldner, E. C. and W. H. Schroeder (1989). "Modeling Of Atmospheric Transport and Deposition Of Toxaphene Into the Great-Lakes Ecosystem." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **23**(9):1949-1961.
- Voldner, E. C., L. A. Barrie, et al. (1986). "A Literature-Review Of Dry Deposition Of Oxides Of Sulfur and Nitrogen With Emphasis On Long-Range Transport Modeling In North-America." <u>Atmospheric Environment</u> **20**(11):2101-2123.
- Wania, F., D. Mackay (1993a). "Global Fractionation and Cold Condensation of Low Volatility Organochlorine Compounds in Polar Regions." <u>Ambio</u> **22**(1):10-18.
- Wania, F. and D. Mackay (1993b). "Modeling the Global Distribution Of Toxaphene a Discussion Of Feasibility and Desirability." <u>Chemosphere</u> **27**(10):2079-2094.
- Wania, F. and D. Mackay (1995). "A Global Distribution Model For Persistent Organic-Chemicals." Science Of the Total Environment **161**(15):211-232.
- Wania, F. and D. Mackay (1996). "Tracking the Distribution Of Persistent Organic Pollutants." <u>Environmental Science & Technology</u> **30**(9):A390-A396.